

PERTH, TUESDAY, 6 JULY 2004 No. 119

PUBLISHED BY AUTHORITY JOHN A. STRIJK, GOVERNMENT PRINTER AT 3.30 PM © STATE OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA

CONTENTS

PART 1

	Page
Casino Control Act 1984—Casino Control (Authorised Games) Amendment Notice (No. 2) 2004	2713
Corporations Act 2001 of the Commonwealth—Supreme Court (Corporations) (WA) Amendment Rules 2004	2711-2
Corporations (Ancillary Provisions) Act 2001—Supreme Court (Corporations) (WA) Amendment Rules 2004	2711-2
Economic Regulation Authority Act 2003—Economic Regulation Authority (Water and Wastewater Pricing Reference) Notice 2004	2713-7
Proclamations—Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003—78 of 2003	2697
Racing and Wagering Western Australia Act 2003—Making of Rules of Racing	2712
2004	2711-2
Wildlife Conservation Act 1950— Wildlife Conservation (Rare Flora) Notice 2004 Wildlife Conservation (Specially Protected Fauna) Notice 2004	2705-11 2697-705
	_001 100

PART 2

Fisheries	2718
Health	2718-9
Local Government	
Parliament.	2720
Planning and Infrastructure	2720-61
Public Notices	2763
Transport	2762
Water	2762-3

IMPORTANT COPYRIGHT NOTICE

© State of Western Australia

This work is copyright. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, no part may be reproduced by any process without written permission from the Attorney General for Western Australia. Inquiries in the first instance should be directed to the Government Printer, State Law Publisher, 10 William St, Perth 6000.

PUBLISHING DETAILS

The Western Australian Government Gazette is published by State Law Publisher for the State of Western Australia on Tuesday and Friday of each week unless disrupted by Public Holidays or unforeseen circumstances.

Special *Government Gazettes* containing notices of an urgent or particular nature are published periodically. The following guidelines should be followed to ensure publication in the *Government Gazette*.

- Material submitted to the Executive Council prior to gazettal will require a copy of the signed Executive Council Minute Paper and in some cases the Parliamentary Counsel's Certificate.
- Copy must be lodged with the Sales and Editorial Section, State Law Publisher no later than 12 noon on Wednesday (Friday edition) or 12 noon on Friday (Tuesday edition).

Postal address: Delivery address:
State Law Publisher State Law Publisher

P.O. Box 8448, Ground Floor,

Perth Business Centre 6849 10 William St. Perth, 6000

Telephone: 9321 7688 Fax: 9321 7536

- Inquiries regarding publication of notices can be directed to the Editor on (08) 9426 0010.
- Lengthy or complicated notices should be forwarded early to allow for preparation. Failure to observe this request could result in the notice being held over.

If it is necessary through isolation or urgency to fax copy, confirmation is not required by post. If original copy is forwarded later and published, the cost will be borne by the advertiser.

ADVERTISING RATES AND PAYMENTS

EFFECTIVE FROM 1 JULY 2004 (Prices include GST).

Deceased Estate notices, (per estate)—\$22.45

Real Estate and Business Agents and Finance Brokers Licences, (per notice)—\$52.40

Other articles in Public Notices Section—\$52.40 (except items of an exceptionally large nature. In these instances arrangements will be made for pricing the notice at time of lodging).

All other Notices

Per Column Centimetre—\$10.45

Bulk Notices—\$194.70 per page

Clients who have an account will be invoiced for advertising charges.

Clients without an account will need to pay at time of lodging the notice.

PUBLISHING ALTERATIONS

Periodically the normal *Gazette* publishing times need to be altered to cater for disruption caused by public holidays.

- Easter and Christmas holidays cause disruption each year.
- Australia Day and Anzac Day cause disruption when they fall on a Tuesday or Friday.

In these instances, notices warning of the change are generally published on page 2 for approximately 4 weeks prior to the date. Readers are urged to check *Gazettes* accordingly, prior to

Readers are urged to check *Gazettes* accordingly, prior to contacting State Law Publisher.

JOHN A. STRIJK, Government Printer.

— PART 1 —

PROCLAMATIONS

AA101*

CORRUPTION AND CRIME COMMISSION AMENDMENT AND REPEAL ACT 2003

78 of 2003

PROCLAMATION

WESTERN AUSTRALIA John Sanderson, IL.S.1

By His Excellency Lieutenant General John Murray Sanderson, Companion of the Order of Australia Governor of the State of Western Australia.

I, the Governor, acting under section 2 of the Corruption and Crime Commission Amendment and Repeal Act 2003, and with the advice and consent of the Executive Council, fix the day after the day on which this proclamation is published in the Gazette as the day on which sections 72(2) and 74(2) and Schedule 2 of that Act come into operation.

Given under my hand and the Public Seal of the State on 22 June 2004.

By Command of Governor,

JIM McGINTY, Attorney General.

GOD SAVE THE QUEEN !

CONSERVATION

CO301*

Wildlife Conservation Act 1950

Wildlife Conservation (Specially Protected Fauna) Notice 2004

Made by the Minister for the Environment under section 14(2)(ba) of the Act.

1. Citation

This notice may be cited as the *Wildlife Conservation (Specially* Protected Fauna) Notice 2004.

2. Interpretation

In this notice —

"taxon" includes any taxon that is described by a family name or a genus name or any other name or description.

Note: The plural form of "taxon" is "taxa".

3. Declaration of specially protected fauna

For the purposes of the Act, all taxa of the fauna —

- (a) specified in Schedule 1, being fauna that is rare or likely to become extinct, are declared to be fauna that is in need of special protection;
- (b) specified in Schedule 2, being fauna that is presumed to be extinct, are declared to be fauna that is in need of special protection;
- (c) specified in Schedule 3, being birds that are subject to an agreement between the governments of Australia and Japan relating to the protection of migratory birds and birds in danger of extinction, are declared to be fauna that is in need of special protection; and
- (d) specified in Schedule 4, are declared to be fauna that is in need of special protection, otherwise than for the reasons mentioned in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c).

4. Revocation

The Wildlife Conservation (Specially Protected Fauna) Notice 2003 is revoked.

Schedule 1 — Fauna that is rare or is likely to become extinct

[cl. 3(a)]

Division 1 — Mammals

	Scientific Name	Common name
1.	Balaenoptera borealis	Sei Whale
2.	Balaenoptera musculus musculus	Blue Whale
3.	Balaenoptera physalus	Fin Whale
4.	Bettongia lesueur lesueur	Burrowing Bettong or Boodie (Shark Bay islands)
5.	Bettongia lesueur ssp. (WAM M10733)	Burrowing Bettong or Boodie (Barrow Island)
6.	Dasycercus cristicauda	Mulgara or Minyi-minyi
7.	Dasycercus hillieri	Ampurta
8.	Dasyurus geoffroii	Chuditch or Western Quoll
9.	Eubalaena australis	Southern Right Whale
10.	Isoodon auratus auratus	Golden Bandicoot or Wintarru (mainland)
11.	Isoodon auratus barrowensis	Barrow Island Golden Bandicoot
12.	Lagorchestes conspicillatus conspicillatus	Barrow Island Spectacled Hare-wallaby

	Scientific Name	Common name
13.	Lagorchestes hirsutus bernieri	Bernier Island Rufous
		Hare wallaby or Mala
14.	Lagorchestes hirsutus dorreae	Dorre Island Rufous
1.5	T 1 . 1	Hare-wallaby or Mala
15.	Lagorchestes hirsutus ssp.	Rufous Hare-wallaby or Mala
16.	(NTM U2430)	(Tanami Desert)
10.	Lagostrophus fasciatus fasciatus	Banded Hare-wallaby or Mernine
17.	Leporillus conditor	Greater Stick-nest Rat or
1 / .	Leportius conditor	Wopilkara
18.	Macropus robustus isabellinus	Barrow Island Euro
19.	Macrotis lagotis	Dalgyte or Bilby or Ninu
20.	Megaptera novaeangliae	Humpback Whale
21.	Myrmecobius fasciatus	Numbat or Walpurti
22.	Notoryctes caurinus	Kakarratul or
		Northern Marsupial Mole
23.	Notoryctes typhlops	Itjaritjari or
		Southern Marsupial Mole
24.	Parantechinus apicalis	Dibbler
25.	Perameles bougainville	Western Barred Bandicoot or
	bougainville	Marl
26.	Petrogale lateralis hackettii	Recherche Rock-wallaby
27.	Petrogale lateralis lateralis	Black-footed Rock-wallaby or
		Warru
28.	Petrogale lateralis ssp.	McDonnell Range
• 0	(ANWC CM15314)	Rock-wallaby
29.	Petrogale lateralis ssp.	West Kimberley Rock-wallaby
30.	(WAM M15135) Phascogale calura	Red-tailed Phascogale or
50.	i nascogaie caiara	Keengoor
31.	Potorous gilbertii	Gilbert's Potoroo
32.	Pseudocheirus occidentalis	Western Ringtail Possum or
		Nguara
33.	Pseudomys australis	Plains Rat or Palyoora
34.	Pseudomys fieldi	Shark Bay Mouse or Djoongari
35.	Pseudomys nanus ferculinus	Barrow Island Mouse
36.	Pseudomys shortridgei	Heath Rat or Dayang
37.	Rhinonicteris aurantius	Orange Leaf-nosed Bat
38.	Setonix brachyurus	Quokka
39.	Sminthopsis butleri	Butler's Dunnart
40.	Sminthopsis griseoventer	Boullanger Island Dunnart
	boullangerensis	
41.	Sminthopsis psammophila	Sandhill Dunnart
42.	Zyzomys pedunculatus	Central Rock-rat or Antina
	Division 2 —	- Birds
	Scientific name	Common name
43.	Anous tenuirostris melanops	Lesser Noddy
4.4	4, 1 1	Maine Camplification Tile '1.1

	Scientific name	Common name
43.	Anous tenuirostris melanops	Lesser Noddy
44.	Atrichornis clamosus	Noisy Scrub-bird or Tjimiluk
45.	Botaurus poiciloptilus	Australasian Bittern
46.	Cacatua pastinator pastinator	Muir's Corella or
		Western Long-billed Corella
47.	Calamanthus campestris dorrie	Dorre Island Rufous Fieldwren
48.	Calamanthus campestris	Dirk Hartog Island Rufous
	hartogi	Fieldwren

	Scientific name	Common name
49.	Calyptorhynchus baudinii	Baudin's Black-Cockatoo
50.	Calyptorhynchus latirostris	Carnaby's Black-Cockatoo
51.	Catharacta lonnbergi lonnbergi	Subantarctic Skua
52.	Cereopsis novaehollandiae	Recherche Cape Barren Goose
·	grisea	The more than the second
53.	Dasyornis longirostris	Western Bristlebird
54.	Diomedea amsterdamensis	Amsterdam Albatross
55.	Diomedea dabbenena	Tristan Albatross
56.	Diomedea epomophora	Southern Royal Albatross
57.	Diomedea exulans	Wandering Albatross
58.	Diomedea gibsoni	Gibson's Albatross
59.	Diomedea sanfordi	Northern Royal Albatross
60.	Erythrotriorchis radiatus	Red Goshawk
61.	Erythrura gouldiae	Gouldian Finch
62.	Falcunculus frontatus whitei	Northern Crested Shrike-tit
63.	Geophaps smithii blaauwi	Partridge Pigeon (western)
64.	Leipoa ocellata	Malleefowl
65.	Macronectes giganteus	Southern Giant Petrel
66.	Malurus lamberti bernieri	Shark Bay Variegated
		Fairy-wren
67.	Malurus leucopterus edouardi	Barrow Island Black and White
	1	Fairy-wren
68.	Malurus leucopterus	Dirk Hartog Island Black and
	leucopterus	White Fairy-wren
69.	Morus capensis	Cape Gannet
70.	Pezoporus occidentalis	Night Parrot
71.	Pezoporus wallicus flaviventris	Ground Parrot
72.	Phoebetria fusca	Sooty Albatross
73.	Phoebetria palpebrata	Light-mantled Albatross
74.	Procellaria aequinoctalis	White-chinned Petrel
75.	Psophodes nigrogularis	Western Whipbird
	nigrogularis	(Western Mallee)
76.	Rostratula benghalensis australis	Australian Painted Snipe
77.	Stipiturus malachurus hartogi	Dirk Hartog Island Southern Emu-wren
78.	Sula dactylatra bedouti	Masked Booby
		(eastern Indian Ocean)
79.	Thalassarche carteri	Indian Yellow-nosed Albatross
80.	Thalassarche cauta	Shy Albatross
81.	Thalassarche chlororhynchos	Atlantic Yellow-nosed
	,	Albatross
82.	Thalassarche chrysostoma	Grey-headed Albatross
83.	Thalassarche salvini	Salvin's Albatross
84.	Turnix varia scintillans	Abrolhos Painted Button-quail

Division 3 — Reptiles

	Scientific name	Common name
85.	Aprasia rostrata rostrata	Hermite Island Worm Lizard
86.	Ĉaretta caretta	Loggerhead Turtle
87.	Chelonia mydas	Green Turtle
88.	Ctenophorus yinnietharra	Yinnietharra Rock-dragon
89.	Ctenotus angusticeps	Airlie Island Ctenotus
90.	Ctenotus lancelini	Lancelin Island Skink
91.	Ctenotus zastictus	Hamelin Ctenotus

92. 93. 94.	Dermochelys coriacea Egernia kintorei Egernia stokesii aethiops	Leathery Turtle or Luth Giant Desert Skink Baudin Island Spiny-tailed Skink
95. 96. 97. 98. 99.	Egernia stokesii badia Eretmochelys imbricata Lepidochelys olivacea Lerista praefrontalis Morelia olivacea barroni Natator depressus	Western Spiny-tailed Skink Hawksbill Turtle Olive Ridley Turtle Buccaneer Burrowing Skink Pilbara Olive Python Flatback Turtle
101.	Pseudemydura umbrina	Western Swamp Tortoise

Division 4 — Frogs

	Scientific name	Common name
102.	Geocrinia alba	White-bellied Frog
103.	Geocrinia vitellina	Yellow-bellied Frog
104.	Spicospina flammocaerulea	Sunset Frog

Division 5 — Fish

	Scientific name	Common name
105.	Carcharias taurus	Grey Nurse Shark
106.	Carcharodon carcharias	Great White Shark
107.	Milyeringa veritas	Blind Gudgeon
108.	Ophisternon candidum	Blind Cave Eel

Division 6 — Snails

Scientific name Common name

109.	Amn	lirhagada	astuta

110. Austroassiminea letha

111. Carinotrachia carsoniana

112. Cristilabrum bubulum

113. Cristilabrum buryillum

114. Cristilabrum grossum

115. Cristilabrum isolatum

116. Cristilabrum monodon

117. Cristilabrum primum

118. Cristilabrum rectum

119. Cristilabrum simplex

120. Cristilabrum solitudum

121. Cristilabrum spectaculum

122. Mouldingia occidentalis

123. Mouldingia orientalis

124. Ningbingia australis australis

125. Ningbingia australis elongata

126. Ningbingia bulla

127. Ningbingia dentiens

128. Ningbingia laurina

129. Ningbingia octava

130. Ningbingia res

131. Ordtrachia elegans

132. Turgenitubulus christenseni

133. Turgenitubulus costus

134. Turgenitubulus depressus

135. Turgenitubulus foramenus

136. Turgenitubulus opiranus

137. Turgenitubulus pagodula

Cape Leeuwin Freshwater Snail

Scientific name Common name 138. Turgenitubulus tanmurrana

139. Undescribed Rhytidid species (WAM 2295-69)

Stirling Range Rhytidid Snail

140. Westraltrachia alterna141. Westraltrachia inopinata

142. Westraltrachia turbinata

Division 7 — Arachnids

	Division /	Macminus
	Scientific name	Common name
143.	Aganippe castellum	Tree-stem Trapdoor Spider
144.	Austrarchaea mainae	Western Archaeid Spider
145.	Bamazomus subsolanus	Eastern Cape Range Bamazomus
146.	Bamazomus vespertinus	Western Cape Range
1.47	Dun and aid an harmont about	Bamazomus
	Draculoides bramstokeri	Barrow Island Draculoides
148.	Draculoides brooksi	Northern Cape Range Draculoides
149.	Draculoides julianneae	Western Cape Range Draculoides
150.	<i>Hyella</i> sp. (BES 1154, 2525, 2546, 2554)	Cameron's Cave Pseudoscorpion
151.	Idiosoma nigrum	Shield-backed Trapdoor Spider
	Kwonkan eboracum	Yorkrakine Trapdoor Spider
153.	Moggridgea sp. (BY Main 1990/24, 25)	Stirling Range Trapdoor Spider
154.	,	Tingle Trapdoor Spider
155.		Mullamullalang Cave Spider
	Tartarus murdochensis	Murdoch Sink Cave spider
	Tartarus nurinensis	Nurina Cave Spider
158.	Tartarus thampannensis	Thampanna Cave Spider
159.	-	
160.	Troglodiplura lowryi	Nullarbor Cave Trapdoor Spider

Division 8 — Crustaceans

	Scientific name	Common name
161.	Abelaioscia troglodytes	Pannikin Plains Cave Isopod
162.	Bogidomma australis	Barrow Island Bogidomma
163.	Bunderia misophaga	
164.	Cherax tenuimanus	Margaret River Marron
165.	Danielopolina kornickeri	
166.	Engaewa pseudoreducta	Margaret River Burrowing Crayfish
167.	Engaewa reducta	Dunsborough Burrowing Crayfish
168.	Engaewa walpolea	Walpole Burrowing Crayfish
169.	Hurleya sp. (WAM 642-97)	Crystal Cave Crangonyctoid
170.	Lasionectes exleyi	Cape Range Lasionectes
171.	Liagoceradocus branchialis	Cape Range Liagoceradocus
172.	Liagoceradocus subthalassicus	Barrow Island Liagoceradocus
173.	Nedsia fragilis	-
174.	Nedsia humphreysi	
175.	Nedsia hurlberti	

176.	Nedsia macrosculptilis	
177.	Nedsia sculptilis	
178.	Nedsia straskraba	
179.	Nedsia urifimbriata	
180.	Speleophria bunderae	
181.	Stygiocaris lancifera	Lance-Beaked Cave Shrimp
182.	Stygiocylopia australis	

Division 9 — Polychaete

Scientific name	Common name
D 1 1	

183. Prionospia thalanji

Division 10 — Millipedes

	Scientific name	Common name
184.	Cynotelopus notabilis	Western Australian Pill
		Millipede
185.	Speleostrophus nesiotes	Barrow Island Millipede
186.	Stygiochiropus isolatus	_
187.	Stygiochiropus peculiaris	Cameron's Cave Millipede
188.	Stygiochiropus sympatricus	-

Division 11 — Native bees

	Scientific Name	Common name
189.	Leioproctus douglasiellus	
190.	Neopasiphe simplicior	

Division 12 — Moth

	Scientific name	Common name
191.	Synemon gratiosa	Graceful Sun Moth

Schedule 2 — Fauna presumed to be extinct

[cl. 3(b)]

Division 1 — Mammals

	Scientific Name	Common name
1.	Bettongia pusilla	Dwarf Nullarbor Bettong
2.	Chaeropus ecaudatus	Pig-footed Bandicoot or Kantjilpa
3.	Lagorchestes asomatus	Central Hare-wallaby or Kuluwarri
4.	Leporillus apicalis	Lesser Stick-nest Rat
5.	Macrotis leucura	Lesser Bilby or Tjunpi
6.	Notomys amplus	Short-tailed Hopping Mouse or Yoontoo
7.	Notomys longicaudatus	Long-tailed Hopping-mouse
8.	Notomys macrotis	Big-eared Hopping-mouse
9.	Onychogalea lunata	Crescent Nailtail Wallaby or Tjawalpa
10.	Perameles eremiana	Desert Bandicoot or Walilya
11.	Potorous platyops	Broad-faced Potoroo

Division 2 — Birds

	Scientific name	Common name
12.	Dasyornis broadbenti litoralis	Rufous Bristlebird
13.	Rallus pectoralis clelandi	Lewin's Water Rail

Division 3 — Snails

Common name

Scientific name

- 14. Bothriembryon praecelsus
- 15. Bothriembryon whitleyi16. Helicarion castanea
- 17. Occirhenea Georgiana

Division 4 — Native bees

Scientific name Common name

18. Hesperocolletes douglasi a Short-tongued Native Bee

Schedule 3 — Birds protected under an international agreement

[cl. 3(c)]

1	Scientific Name	Common name
1.	Amytornis dorotheae	Carpentarian Grass-wren
2.	Buteo buteo oshiroi	Daito Island Buzzard
3.	Chalcophaps indica yamashinai	Emerald Dove
4.	Cyanoramphus novaezelandiae cookii	Norfolk Island Parrot
5.	Cyclopsitta diopthalma coxeni	Coxen's Fig Parrot
6.	Drymodes superciliaris colcloughi	Northern Scrub-robin
7.	Fregata andrewsi	Christmas Island Frigate-bird
8.	Haliaeetus albicilla albicilla	White-tailed Sea Eagle
9.	Lichenostomus melanops cassidix	Helmeted Honeyeater
10.	Lunda cirrhata	Tufted Puffin
11.	Manorina flavigula melanotis	Black-eared Miner
12.	Neophema chrysogaster	Orange-bellied Parrot
13.	Ninox novaeseelandiae rayana	Norfolk Island Boobook Owl
14.	Ninox squamipila natalis	Christmas Island Owl
15.	Pardalotus quadragintus	Forty-spotted Pardalote
16.	Pedionomas torquatus	Plains Wanderer
17.	Phalacrocorax urile	Red-faced Cormorant
18.	Pitta brachyura nympha	Fairy Pitta
19.	Podargus ocellatus plumiferus	Plumed Frogmouth
20.	Psephotus chrysopterygius	Golden-shouldered Parrot
21.	Psephotus dissimilis	Hooded Parrot
22.	Psephotus pulcherrimus	Paradise Parrot
23.	Pterodroma leucoptera leucoptera	Gould's Petrel
24.	Pterodroma solandri	Providence Petrel
25.	Scolopax mira	Amami Woodcock
26.	Strepera graculina crissalis	Lord Howe Island Currawong
27.	Sula abbotti	Abbot's Booby
28.	Tricholimnas sylvestris	Lord Howe Island Woodhen
29.	Uria aalge inornata	Common Murre, Guillemot
30.	Zosterops albogularis	Norfolk Island Silvereye

Schedule 4 — Other specially protected fauna

[cl. 3(d)]

Division 1 — Mammals

	Scientific Name	Common name
1.	Arctocephalus forsteri	New Zealand Fur-seal
2.	Dugong dugon	Dugong
3.	Neophoca cinerea	Australian Sealion

Division 2 — Birds

	Scientific name	Common name
4.	Cacatua leadbeateri	Pink or Major Mitchell's
		Cockatoo
5.	Falco peregrinus	Peregrine Falcon
6.	Northiella haematogaster narethae	Naretha Blue Bonnet
7.	Tadorna radjah	Burdekin Duck or Radjah Shelduck

Division 3 — Reptiles

	Scientific name	Common name
8.	Aspidites ramsayi	Woma or Ramsay's Python
9.	Crocodylus johnstoni	Australian Freshwater Crocodile
10.	Crocodylus porosus	Saltwater Crocodile
11.	Morelia spilota imbricata	Carpet Python

JUDY EDWARDS, Minister for the Environment.

CO302*

Wildlife Conservation Act 1950

Wildlife Conservation (Rare Flora) Notice 2004

Made by the Minister for the Environment under section 23F(2) of the Act.

1. Citation

This notice may be cited as the *Wildlife Conservation (Rare Flora) Notice 2004*.

2. Interpretation

In this notice —

"extant" means known to be living in a wild state;

"protected flora" means any flora belonging to the classes of flora declared by the Minister under section 6 of the Act to be protected flora by notice published in the Gazette 9 October 1987, at p. 3855;

"taxon" includes any taxon that is described by a genus name and any other name or description.

Note: The plural form of "taxon" is "taxa".

3. Rare flora

Subject to clause 4, protected flora —

- specified in Schedule 1, being taxa that are extant and considered likely to become extinct or rare and therefore in need of special protection; and
- specified in Schedule 2, being taxa that are presumed to be extinct in the wild and therefore in need of special protection,

are declared to be rare flora for the purposes of section 23F of the Act throughout the State.

4. **Application**

Clause 3 does not apply to those plants of a taxon of protected flora specified in Schedule 1 or 2 that have been planted for any purpose other than such plants that have been planted for the purpose of conservation of that taxon and in accordance with approval given by the Executive Director.

5. Revocation

10.

Acacia cochlocarpa

subsp. cochlocarpa

The Wildlife Conservation (Rare Flora) Notice 2003 is revoked.

Schedule 1 — Extant taxa

[cl. 3(a)]

Division 1 — Spermatophyta (flowering plants, conifers and cycads)

- 1. Acacia anomala Acacia cochlocarpa 2. Acacia aphylla subsp. velutinosa 3. 12. Acacia denticulosa Acacia aprica 4. Acacia aristulata ms 13. Acacia depressa 5. Acacia ataxiphylla 14. Acacia forrestiana subsp. magna 15. Acacia imitans 6. Acacia auratiflora 16. Acacia insolita Acacia awestoniana subsp. recurva 7. 8. Acacia brachypoda 17. Acacia lanuginophylla 9. Acacia chapmanii 18. Acacia leptalea subsp. *australis*

 - 19. Acacia lobulata
 - 20. Acacia pharangites 21. Acacia pygmaea

- 22. Acacia recurvata
- 23. Acacia rhamphophylla
- 24. Acacia sciophanes
- 25. Acacia subflexuosa subsp. capillata
- 26. Acacia trulliformis
- 27. Acacia unguicula
- 28. Acacia vassalii
- 29. Acacia volubilis
- 30. Acacia wilsonii
- 31. *Acacia* sp. Dandaragan (S.vanLeeuwen 269)
- 32. Adenanthos dobagii
- 33. Adenanthos ellipticus
- 34. Adenanthos eyrei
- 35. *Adenanthos pungens* subsp. *effusus*
- 36. *Adenanthos pungens* subsp. *pungens*
- 37. Adenanthos velutinus
- 38. Allocasuarina fibrosa
- 39. Allocasuarina tortiramula
- 40. Andersonia axilliflora
- 41. Andersonia gracilis
- 42. *Andersonia pinaster* ms
- 43. *Anigozanthos bicolor* subsp. *minor*
- 44. *Anigozanthos viridis* subsp. *terraspectans*
- 45. Anthocercis gracilis
- 46. *Apium prostratum* subsp. *phillipii* ms
- 47. Asterolasia nivea
- 48. Banksia brownii
- 49. Banksia cuneata
- 50. Banksia goodii
- 51. Banksia oligantha
- 52. Banksia sphaerocarpa var. dolichostyla
- 53. Banksia verticillata
- 54. Beveria lepidopetala
- 55. Boronia adamsiana
- 56. *Boronia capitata* subsp. *capitata*
- 57. Boronia clavata
- 58. Boronia exilis
- 59. Boronia revoluta
- 60. Brachyscias verecundus
- 61. Caladenia barbarella
- 62. *Caladenia bryceana* subsp. *bryceana*
- 63. *Caladenia bryceana* subsp. *cracens*
- 64. Caladenia busselliana
- 65. *Caladenia caesarea* subsp. *maritima*
- 66. Caladenia christineae

- 67. Caladenia dorrienii
- 68. Caladenia drakeoides
- 69. Caladenia elegans
- 70. Caladenia excelsa
- 71. Caladenia harringtoniae
- 72. Caladenia hoffmanii subsp. graniticola
- 73. *Caladenia hoffmanii* subsp. *hoffmanii*
- 74. Caladenia huegelii
- 75. Caladenia melanema
- 76. Caladenia procera
- 77. Caladenia viridescens
- 78. Caladenia wanosa
- 79. Caladenia williamsiae
- 80. Caladenia winfieldii
- 81. Calectasia cyanea
- 82. Calectasia pignattiana
- 83. *Calytrix breviseta* subsp. *breviseta*
- 84. *Centrolepis caespitosa*
- 85. Chamelaucium griffinii ms
- 86. Chamelaucium roycei ms
- 87. *Chamelaucium* sp. Gingin (N.Marchant s.n. 4.11.88)
- 88. *Chamelaucium* sp. Hamersley (N.McQuoid 379)
- 89. Chordifex abortivus
- 90. Chorizema humile
- 91. Chorizema varium
- 92. *Conospermum densiflorum* subsp. *unicephalatum*
- 93. Conospermum toddii
- 94. Conospermum undulatum
- 95. *Conostylis dielsii* subsp. *teres*
- 96. Conostylis drummondii
- 97. Conostylis
 - lepidospermoides
- 98. Conostylis micrantha
- 99. Conostylis misera
- 100. Conostylis rogeri
- 101. Conostylis seorsiflora subsp. trichophylla
- 102. *Conostylis setigera* subsp. *dasys*
- 103. Conostylis wonganensis
- 104. Coopernookia georgei
- 105. *Cyphanthera odgersii* subsp. *occidentalis*
- 106. Darwinia acerosa
- 107. Darwinia apiculata
- 108. Darwinia carnea
- 109. Darwinia chapmaniana ms
- 110. Darwinia collina
- 111. Darwinia ferricola ms

- 112. Darwinia masonii
- 113. Darwinia meeboldii
- 114. Darwinia oxylepis
- 115. Darwinia squarrosa
- 116. Darwinia wittwerorum
- 117. *Darwinia* sp. Carnamah (J.Coleby-Williams 148)
- 118. Darwinia sp. Muchea (B.J.Keighery 2458)
- 119. Darwinia sp. Stirling Range (G.J.Keighery 5732)
- 120. Darwinia sp. Williamson (G.J.Keighery 12717)
- 121. Daviesia bursarioides
- 122. Daviesia cunderdin
- 123. Daviesia dielsii
- 124. Daviesia elongata subsp. elongata
- 125. Daviesia euphorbioides
- 126. Daviesia glossosema
- 127. Daviesia megacalyx
- 128. Daviesia microcarpa
- 129. Daviesia obovata
- 130. Daviesia pseudaphylla
- 131. Daviesia speciosa
- 132. Deveuxia drummondii
- 133. Diuris drummondii
- 134. Diuris micrantha
- 135. Diuris purdiei
- 136. Drakaea concolor ms
- 137. Drakaea confluens ms
- 138. Drakaea elastica
- 139. Drakaea isolata ms
- 140. Drakaea micrantha ms
- 141. Drummondita ericoides
- 142. Drummondita longifolia
- 143. Dryandra anatona
- 144. Dryandra aurantia
- 145. Dryandra fuscobractea
- 146. Dryandra ionthocarpa subsp. chrysophoenix ms
- 147. Dryandra ionthocarpa subsp. ionthocarpa ms
- 148. Dryandra mimica
- 149. Dryandra montana
- 150. Dryandra mucronulata subsp. retrorsa
- 151. Dryandra nivea subsp. uliginosa
- 152. Dryandra pseudoplumosa
- 153. Dryandra serratuloides subsp. perissa
- 154. Dryandra serratuloides subsp. serratuloides
- 155. Dryandra squarrosa subsp. argillacea

- 156. Eleocharis keigheryi
- 157. Epiblema grandiflorum var. cyaneum ms
- 158. Eremophila denticulata subsp. denticulata
- 159. Eremophila lactea
- 160. Eremophila nivea
- 161. Eremophila pinnatifida ms
- 162. Eremophila resinosa
- 163. Eremophila rostrata ms
- 164. Eremophila scaberula
- 165. Eremophila subteretifolia
- 166. Eremophila ternifolia
- 167. Eremophila vernicosa ms
- 168. Eremophila verticillata
- 169. Eremophila virens
- 170. Eremophila viscida
- 171. Eucalyptus absita
- 172. Eucalyptus argutifolia
- 173. Eucalyptus articulata
- 174. Eucalyptus balanites
- 175. Eucalyptus beardiana
- 176. Eucalyptus blaxellii
- 177. Eucalyptus brevipes
- 178. Eucalyptus burdettiana
- 179. Eucalyptus ceracea
- 180. Eucalyptus coronata
- 181. Eucalyptus crispata
- 182. Eucalyptus crucis subsp. crucis
- 183. Eucalyptus crucis subsp. praecipua
- 184. Eucalyptus cuprea
- 185. Eucalyptus dolorosa
- 186. Eucalyptus impensa
- 187. Eucalyptus insularis
- 188. Eucalyptus johnsoniana
- 189. Eucalyptus lateritica
- 190. Eucalyptus leprophloia
- 191. Eucalyptus merrickiae
- 192. Eucalyptus mooreana
- 193. Eucalyptus phylacis
- 194. Eucalyptus platydisca ms 195. Eucalyptus pruiniramis
- 196. Eucalyptus recta
- 197. Eucalyptus rhodantha var. rhodantha
- 198. Eucalyptus steedmanii
- 199. Eucalyptus suberea
- 200. Eucalyptus synandra
- 201. Frankenia conferta
- 202. Frankenia parvula
- 203. Gastrolobium appressum
- 204. Gastrolobium diabolophyllum
- 205. Gastrolobium glaucum

- 206. Gastrolobium graniticum
- 207. Gastrolohium hamulosum
- 208. Gastrolobium lehmannii
- 209. Gastrolobium luteifolium
- 210. Gastrolobium modestum
- 211. Gastrolobium papilio
- 212. Glyceria drummondii
- 213. Goodenia integerrima
- 214. Grevillea althoferorum
- 215. Grevillea batrachioides
- 216. *Grevillea brachystylis* subsp. *australis*
- 217. *Grevillea brachystylis* subsp. *grandis*
- 218. Grevillea bracteosa
- 219. Grevillea calliantha
- 220. Grevillea christineae
- 221. *Grevillea curviloba* subsp. *curviloba*
- 222. *Grevillea curviloba* subsp. *incurva*
- 223. *Grevillea dryandroides* subsp. *dryandroides*
- 224. *Grevillea dryandroides* subsp. *hirsuta*
- 225. Grevillea elongata
- 226. Grevillea flexuosa
- 227. Grevillea humifusa
- 228. Grevillea infundibularis
- 229. Grevillea involucrata
- 230. Grevillea maccutcheonii
- 231. Grevillea maxwellii
- 232. Grevillea murex
- 233. Grevillea phanerophlebia
- 234. Grevillea pythara
- 235. Grevillea rara
- 236. Grevillea scapigera
- 237. Guichenotia seorsiflora ms
- 238. Gyrostemon reticulatus
- 239. Hakea aculeata
- 240. Hakea megalosperma
- 241. Haloragis platycarpa
- 242. Halosarcia bulbosa
- 243. Hemiandra gardneri
- 244. Hemiandra rutilans
- 245. Hemigenia ramosissima
- 246. Hensmania chapmanii
- 247. Hybanthus cymulosus
- 248. Hydatella dioica
- 249. Hydatella leptogyne
- 250. Hypocalymma longifolium
- 251. Isopogon robusta ms
- 252. Isopogon uncinatus
- 253. Jacksonia pungens ms
- 254. Jacksonia quairading ms
- 255. Jacksonia velveta
- 256. Kennedia glabrata

- 257. Kennedia macrophylla
- 258. Keraudrenia exastia
- 259. *Lambertia echinata* subsp. *echinata*
- 260. *Lambertia echinata* subsp. *occidentalis*
- 261. Lambertia fairallii
- 262. *Lambertia orbifolia* subsp. *orbifolia* ms
- 263. Lambertia orbifolia subsp. Scott River Plains (L.W.Sage 684)
- 264. *Lasiopetalum* pterocarpum ms
- 265. Lasiopetalum rotundifolium
- 266. Laxmannia jamesii
- 267. Lechenaultia chlorantha
- 268. Lechenaultia laricina
- 269. Lepidium aschersonii
- 270. Lepidium catapycnon
- 271. Lepidosperma rostratum
- 272. Leucopogon gnaphalioides
- 273. Leucopogon marginatus
- 274. Leucopogon obtectus
- 275. Leucopogon sp. Helena and Aurora Range (B.J.Lepschi 2077)
- 276. Lysiosepalum abollatum
- 277. Macarthuria keigheryi
- 278. Marianthus villosus
- 279. *Marianthus* sp. Bremer (N.Gibson and M.Lyons 1776)
- 280. Melaleuca sciotostyla
- 281. Meziella trifida
- 282. Microcorys eremophiloides
- 283. Microtis globula
- 284. *Muehlenbeckia horrida* subsp. *abdita*
- 285. Muelleranthus crenulatus
- 286. Myoporum cordifolium
- 287. Myoporum turbinatum
- 288. Myriophyllum lapidicola
- 289. Orthrosanthus muelleri
- 290. Pandanus spiralis var. flammeus
- 291. Paracaleana dixonii ms
- 292. Patersonia spirafolia
- 293. Persoonia micranthera
- 294. Petrophile latericola ms
- 295. Philotheca basistyla
- 293. I nitotneca basistyta
- 296. Philotheca wonganensis
- 297. Pityrodia augustensis
- 298. Pityrodia axillaris
- 299. Pityrodia scabra
- 300. *Pterostylis* sp. Northampton (S.D.Hopper 3349)

301	Ptilotus fasciculatus	332.	Thomasia sp. Green Hill
	Ptychosema pusillum	<i>332</i> .	(S.Paust 1322)
	Pultenaea pauciflora	333.	
	Rhagodia acicularis		Tribonanthes purpurea
	Rhizanthella gardneri		Verticordia albida
	Ricinocarpos trichophorus		Verticordia apecta
	Roycea pycnophylloides		Verticordia carinata
	Rulingia sp. Trigwell		Verticordia crebra
500.	Bridge (R.Smith s.n.		Verticordia densiflora
	20.6.89)	337.	var. pedunculata
309	Scaevola macrophylla	340.	Verticordia fimbrilepis
	Schoenia filifolia	5 10.	subsp. <i>australis</i>
510.	subsp. <i>subulifolia</i>	341.	Verticordia fimbrilepis
311	Sphenotoma drummondii	5 11.	subsp. <i>fimbrilepis</i>
	Spirogardnera rubescens	342.	Verticordia helichrysantha
	Stachystemon		Verticordia hughanii
515.	nematophorus		Verticordia pityrhops
314	Stawellia dimorphantha	345.	
	Stylidium coroniforme	<i>5</i>	var. ananeotes
	Stylidium galioides	346.	Verticordia plumosa
	Stylidium merrallii	<i>D</i>	var. <i>pleiobotrya</i>
	Symonanthus bancroftii	347.	Verticordia plumosa
	Synaphea quartzitica		var. <i>vassensis</i>
	Synaphea stenoloba	348.	Verticordia spicata
321.			subsp. squamosa
	(R.Davis 6578)	349.	Verticordia staminosa
322.	Tetraria australiensis	.,,	subsp. cylindracea
	Tetratheca aphylla		var. cylindracea
	Tetratheca deltoidea	350.	Verticordia staminosa
	Tetratheca harperi		subsp. cylindracea
	Tetratheca paynterae		var. <i>erecta</i>
327.	Thelymitra manginiorum	351.	Verticordia staminosa
	ms		subsp. staminosa
328.	Thelymitra psammophila	352.	Villarsia calthifolia
	Thelymitra stellata		Wurmbea calcicola
330.	Thomasia glabripetala	354.	Wurmbea tubulosa
331.	Thomasia montana		Xyris exilis
-		-	-

Division 2 — Pteridophyta (ferns and fern allies)

356. Asplenium obtusatum subsp. northlandicum

Division 3 — Bryophyta (mosses and liverworts)

357. Rhacocarpus webbianus

Schedule 2 — Taxa presumed to be extinct

[cl. 3(b)]

Spermatophyta (flowering plants, conifers and cycads)

- 1. Acacia kingiana
- 2. Acacia prismifolia
- 3. Calothamnus accedens
- 4. Coleanthera virgata

- 5. Frankenia decurrens
- 6. Lepidium drummondii
- 7. Leptomeria dielsiana
- 8. Leucopogon cryptanthus
- 9. Opercularia acolytantha
- 10. Philotheca falcata
- 11. Ptilotus caespitulosus
- 12. Ptilotus pyramidatus
- 13. Taraxacum cygnorum
- 14. Tetratheca fasciculata
- 15. Thomasia gardneri

JUDY EDWARDS, Minister for the Environment.

JUSTICE

JU301*

Supreme Court Act 1935 Corporations (Ancillary Provisions) Act 2001 Corporations Act 2001 of the Commonwealth

Supreme Court (Corporations) (WA) Amendment Rules 2004

Made by the Judges of the Supreme Court.

1. Citation

These rules may be cited as the Supreme Court (Corporations) (WA) Amendment Rules 2004.

2. Commencement

These rules come into operation on the day on which they are published in the *Gazette*.

3. The rules amended

The amendments in these rules are to the Supreme Court (Corporations) (WA) Rules 2004*.

[* Published in Gazette 21 May 2004, p. 1603-95.]

4. Note 2 to the rules amended

Note 2 to the rules is amended in item 3 by deleting "Victoria" and inserting instead —

" Western Australia "

Dated: 29 June 2004.

DAVID K. MALCOLM, Chief Justice.

MURRAY. (J) ROBERTS-SMITH. (J)

OWEN. (J) McLURE. (J)

STEYTLER. (J) PULLIN. (J)

WHEELER. (J) BARKER. (J)

MILLER. (J) LE MIERE. (J)

McKECHNIE. (J) JENKINS. (J)

HASLUCK. (J) SIMMONDS. (J)

Judges.

RACING, GAMING AND LIQUOR

RG301

RACING AND WAGERING WESTERN AUSTRALIA ACT 2003

MAKING OF RULES OF RACING

In accordance with section 45 (1) (a), (b) and (c) of the $Racing\ and\ Wagering\ Western\ Australia\ Act\ 2003$, Racing and Wagering Western Australia gives notice of the making of—

- (a) Rules of Thoroughbred Racing 2004;
- (b) Rules of Harness Racing 2004; and
- (c) Rules of Greyhound Racing 2004

A copy of the Rules may be obtained from-

Racing and Wagering Western Australia, 14 Hasler Road, Osborne Park

Western Australia Turf Club, 70 Grandstand Road, Ascot WA 6104

Western Australian Trotting Association, Nelson Crescent, East Perth 6004

Western Australian Greyhound Association, Cnr Albany Highway and Station Street, Cannington

Racing and Wagering Western Australia website, www.rwwa.com.au

The Rules of Thoroughbred Racing 2004, the Rules of Harness Racing 2004 and the Rules of Greyhound Racing 2004 come into operation on 1 August 2004.

R. B. BENNETT, Chief Executive Officer, Racing and Wagering Western Australia.

RG302*

Casino Control Act 1984

Casino Control (Authorised Games) Amendment Notice (No. 2) 2004

Given by the Gaming and Wagering Commission of Western Australia under section 22(1).

1. Citation

This notice may be cited as the Casino Control (Authorised Games) Amendment Notice (No. 2) 2004.

2. Principal notice amended

The Casino Control (Authorized Games) Notice 1985* given under section 22(1) of the Casino Control Act 1984 is amended by inserting after the item "Video Blackjack (Surrender)" the following item —

" Video Dice ".

[* Published in Gazette 20 December 1985, p. 4825. For amendments to 30 June 2004 see Western Australian Legislation Information Tables for 2003, Table 4, p. 42-3.]

Dated: 29 June 2004.

For the Gaming and Wagering Commission of Western Australia.

DAVID HALGE, Chief Casino Officer.

WATER

WA301*

Economic Regulation Authority Act 2003

Economic Regulation Authority (Water and Wastewater Pricing Reference) Notice 2004

Given by the Economic Regulation Authority under section 34(1) of the *Economic Regulation Authority Act 2003*.

1. Citation

This notice may be cited as the *Economic Regulation Authority* (Water and Wastewater Pricing Reference) Notice 2004.

2. Reference on water and wastewater pricing

- (1) Under section 32(1) of the *Economic Regulation Authority*Act 2003, the Treasurer has referred to the Economic Regulation Authority for inquiry the water and wastewater pricing of the Water Corporation (as established by the *Water Corporation Act 1995*) and the water pricing of the Bunbury Water Board and Busselton Water Board (as established by the *Water Boards Act 1904*).
- (2) The terms of reference for the inquiry are set out in Schedule 1.

3. Period of inquiry

The period of the inquiry is 15 June 2004 to 12 August 2005.

4. Public submissions

- (1) Members of the public may make written submissions to the Economic Regulation Authority on any matter that
 - (a) is dealt with in the issues paper or draft report referred to in the terms of reference; or
 - (b) is otherwise relevant to the terms of reference.
- (2) The address for submissions is the Economic Regulation Authority, GPO Box 8469, Perth Business Centre WA 6849.
- (3) Submissions in response to the issues paper or draft report may be made within 6 weeks after the release of the relevant document or any longer period allowed by the Economic Regulation Authority.

5. Further information

Further information about public submissions and other matters relating to the inquiry is available on the Economic Regulation Authority's website at http://www.era.wa.gov.au.

Schedule 1 — Terms of reference

[cl. 2(2)]

I, ERIC RIPPER, Treasurer (following consultation with the Minister for the Environment and the Minister for Government Enterprises) and pursuant to section 32(1) of the *Economic Regulation Authority Act 2003* (the ERA Act), request that the Economic Regulation Authority (the Authority) undertake an inquiry into the water and wastewater pricing of the Water Corporation (as established by the *Water Corporation Act 1995*) and the water pricing of the Bunbury Water Board and Busselton Water Board (as established by the *Water Boards Act 1904*).

The Authority is to investigate and report on the following matters related to the pricing of water and wastewater services in Western Australia:

 the appropriate charging structures and recommended tariff levels for the Water Corporation's and the Bunbury and Busselton Water Board's urban water supply services (residential and non residential); and • the appropriate charging structure and recommended tariff level for the Water Corporation's urban wastewater services (residential and non residential).

Section 26 of the ERA Act requires the Authority to have regard to certain matters:

- the need to promote regulatory outcomes that are in the public interest;
- the long-term interests of consumers in relation to the price, quality and reliability of goods and services provided in relevant markets;
- the need to encourage investment in relevant markets;
- the legitimate business interests of investors and service providers in relevant markets;
- the need to promote competitive and fair market conduct;
- the need to prevent abuse of monopoly or market power; and
- the need to promote transparent decision-making processes that involve public consultation.

In conducting its investigation, the Authority must review:

- the regulatory asset base of each of the service providers;
- the non capital cost forecasts of the service providers;
- the depreciation and forecast capital expenditure program of the service providers; and
- the appropriate rate of return on public sector assets, including appropriate payments of dividends to the Government of Western Australia.

The Authority must give consideration to, but will not be limited to, the following matters:

- the methodology for assessing the revenue requirements of the service providers;
- the most appropriate price path and period, including the requirement for periodic reviews of that price path;
- the current structure and level of urban water and wastewater prices;
- the cost of providing the services concerned, including
 - a target for improvement in the efficiency in the supply of services:
 - any additional resources needed to meet the required standards of quality, reliability and safety, including such matters as the protection and development of future water resources; and
 - how changes in standards and operating conditions faced by the service providers impact on its revenue requirements;

- the impact of pricing policies on borrowing, capital and dividend requirements and, in particular, the impact of any need to renew or increase relevant assets;
- considerations of demand management;
- the effect on and of general price inflation over the medium term;
- the need to maintain ecologically sustainable development, including by appropriate pricing policies that take account of all feasible options for protecting the environment;
- the social impact of the recommendations; and
- the effect of any pricing recommendation on the level of government funding (through Community Service Obligation payments).

In developing its recommendations the Authority is to have regard to the following policies:

- the pricing principles of the 1994 COAG water reform agreement (as set out in Appendix to this reference);
- the Western Australian State Government's Uniform Pricing Policy;
- the Western Australian State Government's Sustainability Policy;
- the Western Australian State Government's Community Service Obligations Policy; and
- the pricing mechanisms available to the utility service providers through the *Water Agencies (Powers) Act 1984* and the *Water Boards Act 1904*.

The Authority will release an issues paper as soon as possible after receiving the reference. The paper is to facilitate public consultation on the basis of invitations for written submissions from industry, government and all other stakeholder groups, including the general community.

A draft report is to be made available by 18 March 2005 for further public consultation on the basis of invitations for written submissions.

A final report is to be completed by no later than 12 August 2005. This will ensure that any recommendations adopted by the Government are available for implementation in 2006/07.

ERIC RIPPER MLA, Deputy Premier; Treasurer; Minister For Energy.

APPENDIX

GUIDELINES FOR THE APPLICATION OF SECTION 3 OF THE COAG WATER REFORM AGREEMENT (THE COAG PRICING PRINCIPLES)

1. Prices will be set by the nominated jurisdictional regulators (or equivalent) who in examining full cost recovery as an input to price determinations should have regard to the principles set out below.

- 2. The deprival value methodology should be used for asset valuation unless a specific circumstance justifies another method.
- 3. An annuity approach should be used to determine the medium to long-term cash requirements for asset replacement/refurbishment where it is desired that the service delivery capacity be maintained.
- 4. To avoid monopoly rents, a water business should not recover more than the operational, maintenance and administrative costs, externalities, taxes or tax equivalent regime (TERs), provision for the cost of asset consumption and cost of capital, the latter being calculated using a weighted average cost of capital.
- 5. To be viable, a water business should recover, at least, the operational, maintenance and administrative costs, externalities, taxes or TERs (not including income tax), the interest cost on debt, dividends (if any) and make provision for future asset refurbishment/replacement (as noted in (3) above). Dividends should be set at a level that reflects commercial realities and stimulates a competitive market outcome.
- 6. In applying (4) and (5) above, economic regulators (or equivalent) should determine the level of revenue for a water business based on efficient resource pricing and business costs. Specific circumstances may justify transition arrangements to that level.
- 7. In determining prices, transparency is required in the treatment of community service obligations, contributed assets, the opening value of assets, externalities including resource management costs, and tax equivalent regimes.

Notes:

- The reference to "or equivalent" in principles 1 and 6 is included to take account of those jurisdictions where there is no nominated jurisdictional regulator for water pricing.
- The phrase "not including income tax" in principle 5 only applies to those organisations that do not pay income tax.
- "Externalities" in principles 5 and 7 means environmental and natural resource management costs attributable to and incurred by the water business.
- "Efficient resource pricing" in principle 6 includes the need to use pricing to send the correct economic signals to consumers on the high cost of augmenting water supply systems. Water is often charged for through a two-part tariff arrangement in which there are separate components for access to the infrastructure and for usage. As an augmentation approaches, the usage component will ideally be based on long-run marginal costs so that the correct pricing signals are sent.
- "Efficient business costs" in principle 6 are the minimum costs that would be incurred by an organisation in providing a specific service to a specific customer or group of customers, or the minimum amount that would be avoided by not providing the service to the customer or group of customers.
- Efficient business costs will be less than actual costs if the organisation is not operating as efficiently as possible.

— PART 2 —

FISHERIES

FI401*

FISH RESOURCES MANAGEMENT ACT 1994

WARNBRO SOUND (CRAB) FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLAN AMENDMENT 2004

FD 774/03 [650]

Made by the Minister under section 54.

Citation

1. This instrument may be cited as the $Warnbro\ Sound\ (Crab)\ Fishery\ Management\ Plan\ Amendment\ 2004.$

Principal Plan

2. The amendments in this instrument are to the Warnbro Sound (Crab) Management Plan 1995*.

Clause 3 amended

- 3. Clause 3 is amended—
 - (a) in the item commencing "set" by deleting "net or" in both places where it occurs; and
 - (b) by deleting the item commencing "regulations" and inserting the following item instead—
 "regulations" means the Fish Resources Management Regulations 1995;".

[*Declared by Notice No. 730 published in the Gazette of 22 September 1995. For amendments to 22 June 2004 see the Warnbro Sound (Crab) Fishery Management Plan Amendment 2003 published in the Gazette of 24 October 2003; the Warnbro Sound (Crab) Fishery Management Plan Amendment (No. 2) 2003 published in the Gazette of 23 December 2003 and the Correction published in the Gazette of 8 April 2004. See regulation 183 of the Fish Resources Management Regulations 1995 concerning the citation of notices in force under the Fisheries Act 1905 immediately before the commencement of those regulations.]

Dated this 25th day of June 2004.

KIM CHANCE, Minister for Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries.

HEALTH

HE401*

POISONS ACT 1964

POISONS (AUTHORIZED POSSESSION OF SUBSTANCES) AMENDMENT ORDER (No. 6) 2004 Made by the Governor in Executive Council under section 41 of the Act.

Citation

1. This order may be cited as the Poisons (Authorized Possession of Substances) Amendment Order (No. 6) 2004.

Commencement

2. This order comes into operation on the day on which it is published in the Gazette.

Principal order

3. In this order the Poisons (Authorized Possession of Substances) Order (No. 6) 2002* is referred to as the principal order.

[*Published in Gazette 24 September 2002, pp. 4776-4777 and amended in the Gazettes of the 20 May 2003, pp. 1795 and 4 May 2004 pp. 1388-1389.]

Clause 4 amended

4. Clause 4 of the principal order is amended by deleting the table to that clause and substituting the following—

Table

Paul Eden, veterinary surgeon, Perth Zoo, Labouchere Road, South Perth.

Cree Monaghan, veterinary surgeon, Perth Zoo, Labouchere Road, South Perth.

Karen Payne, veterinary surgeon, Perth Zoo, Labouchere Road, South Perth.

Rebecca Vaughan, veterinary surgeon, Perth Zoo, Labouchere Road, South Perth.

Simone Vitali, veterinary surgeon, Perth Zoo, Labouchere Road, South Perth.

Kristin Warren, veterinary surgeon, Perth Zoo, Labouchere Road, South Perth.

By Command of the Governor,

M. C. WAUCHOPE, Clerk of the Executive Council.

HE402*

POISONS ACT 1964

POISONS (AUTHORIZED POSSESSION OF SUBSTANCES) AMENDMENT ORDER (No. 7) 2004 Made by the Governor in Executive Council under section 41 of the Act.

Citation

1. This order may be cited as the Poisons (Authorized Possession of Substances) Amendment Order (No. 7) 2004.

Commencement

2. This order comes into operation on the day on which it is published in the Gazette.

Principal order

3. In this order the *Poisons (Authorized Possession of Substances) Order (No. 7) 2002** is referred to as the principal order.

[*Published in Gazette 24 September 2002, pp. 4777-4778 and as amended in the Gazettes of 1 November 2002, pp. 5368 and 4 May 2004, pp. 1389.]

Clause 4 amended

- 4. Clause 4 of the principal order is amended by deleting paragraph (d) and substituting the following—
 - " (d) 1 kg of 3,4-Methylenedioxy-N,a-Dimethylphenylethylamine (MDMA) ".

By Command of the Governor,

M. C. WAUCHOPE, Clerk of the Executive Council.

HE403

HEALTH SERVICES (QUALITY IMPROVEMENT) ACT 1994

HEALTH SERVICES (QUALITY IMPROVEMENT) (APPROVED COMMITTEE) REPEAL ORDER (No. 1) 2004

Made by the Chief Medical Officer (as delegate of the Minister for Health) pursuant to section 7(1) of the *Health Services (Quality Improvement) Act 1994*.

Citation

1. This order may be cited as the Health Services (Quality Improvement) (Approved Committee) Repeal Order (No. 1) 2004.

Commencement

2. This order comes into operation on the day on which it is published in the Government Gazette.

Order Repealed

3. The *Health Services (Quality Improvement) (Approved Committee) Order (No. 1) 2002* is repealed. Dated this 1st day of July 2004.

Dr BRIAN LLOYD, Chief Medical Officer.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT

LG101

CORRECTION SHIRE OF DALWALLINU APPOINTMENTS

An error occurred in the notice published under the above heading on page 2557 of *Government Gazette* No. 112 dated Tuesday 29 June 2004 and is corrected as follows—

Delete the words "Dog Act 1996" Insert the words "Dog Act 1976".

W. T. ATKINSON, Chief Executive Officer.

LG401

LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1995

City of Geraldton
APPOINTMENTS

The City of Geraldton wishes to advise for public information that the following people have been appointed as Honorary Parking Inspectors on behalf of the City of Geraldton in accordance with the Local Government Act 1995.

Andrew Klein Nannette Dodd Mark Gardiner Terry Thomason

R. W. JEFFERIES, Chief Executive Officer.

PARLIAMENT

PA401*

PARLIAMENT OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA

Bills Assented To

It is hereby notified for public information that the Governor has Assented in the name and on behalf of Her Majesty the Queen, on the dates shown, to the undermentioned Bills passed by the Legislative Council and the Legislative Assembly during the Second Session of the Thirty-Sixth Parliament.

Short Title of Bill Date of Assent Act No.
Revenue Laws Amendment Bill 2004 June 29 2004 11 of 2004
Revenue Laws Amendment and Repeal Bill 2004 June 29 2004 12 of 2004

Dated June 30 2004.

L B MARQUET, Clerk of the Parliaments.

PLANNING AND INFRASTRUCTURE

PI401*

TOWN PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT ACT 1928

ADVERTISEMENT OF APPROVED TOWN PLANNING SCHEME AMENDMENT $City\ of\ Belmont$

Town Planning Scheme No. 14—Amendment No. 39

Ref: 853/2/15/12 Pt 39

It is hereby notified for public information, in accordance with Section 7 of the Town Planning and Development Act, 1928 (as amended) that the Hon Minister for Planning and Infrastructure approved the City of Belmont Town Planning Scheme Amendment on 29 June 2004 for the purpose of including Lot 500 (49-59) Great Eastern Highway, Rivervale, in Schedule No. 2—Additional Uses, with the additional use of 'Hairdresser'.

P. R. PASSERI, Mayor. N. P. HARTLEY, Acting Chief Executive Officer.

PI501*

METROPOLITAN REGION TOWN PLANNING SCHEME ACT 1959

METROPOLITAN REGION SCHEME AMENDMENT NO. 1071/33 FREMANTLE-ROCKINGHAM HIGHWAY, SOUTH OF RUSSELL ROAD

Call For Public Submissions

The Western Australian Planning Commission is proposing to amend the Metropolitan Region Scheme for land in the City of Cockburn and the Town of Kwinana and is seeking public comment.

The purpose of this proposed amendment is to remove the section of Fremantle-Rockingham Highway Primary Regional Roads reservation between Russell Road, Henderson and Rockingham Highway, Naval Base. The land will be incorporated into adjoining zones and reservations with the bulk of the land being transferred to the Beeliar Regional Park.

The plans showing the proposed change and the Commission's *Amendment Report* which explains the proposal, will be available for public inspection from Tuesday 1 June 2004 to Friday 3 September 2004 at each of the following places—

- Department for Planning and Infrastructure Wellington Street, Perth
- State Reference Library, Northbridge
- Main Roads WA, Waterloo Crescent East Perth
- City of Perth
- City of Fremantle
- City of Cockburn
- · City of Rockingham
- Town of Kwinana

Documents are also available from the Commission's internet site www.wapc.wa.gov.au.

Submissions

Any person who desires to make a submission to support, object or provide comment on any part of the proposed Amendment should do so on a Form 6A. This submission form is available from the display locations, the *Amendment Report* and the Internet.

Submissions must be lodged with the: Secretary, Western Australian Planning Commission, 469 Wellington Street, PERTH WA 6000; on or before 5.00pm Friday, 3 September 2004.

Late submissions will not be considered.

IAN PATTERSON, Secretary, Western Australian Planning Commission.

PI502*

METROPOLITAN REGION TOWN PLANNING SCHEME ACT 1959

METROPOLITAN REGION SCHEME AMENDMENT NO. 1092/33 FORRESTDALE, CORNER NICHOLSON AND ARMADALE ROADS

Call for Public Submissions

The Western Australian Planning Commission intends to amend the Metropolitan Region Scheme (MRS) for land in the local government of Armadale is seeking public comment.

The amendment seeks to transfer approximately 102ha of land in Forrestdale from the Rural zone to the Urban zone.

The plans showing the proposed change and the Commission's *Amendment Report* which explains the proposal, will be available for public inspection from Tuesday 1 June 2004 to Friday 3 September 2004 at each of the following places—

- Department for Planning and Infrastructure Wellington Street, Perth
- State Reference Library, Northbridge
- City of Perth
- City of Fremantle
- City of Armadale
- City of Gosnells

Documents are also available from the Commission's internet site www.wapc.wa.gov.au.

Submissions

Any person who desires to make a submission to support, object or provide comment on any part of the proposed Amendment should do so on a Form 6A. This submission form is available from the display locations, the *Amendment Report* and the Internet.

Submissions must be lodged with the: Secretary, Western Australian Planning Commission, 469 Wellington Street, PERTH WA 6000; on or before 5.00pm Friday, 3 September 2004.

Late submissions will not be considered.

PI503*

METROPOLITAN REGION TOWN PLANNING SCHEME ACT 1959

METROPOLITAN REGION SCHEME AMENDMENTS: NO.1089/33—EAST LANDSDALE PRECINCT 64 NO.1090/33—LAKE KARRINYUP COUNTRY CLUB

Call For Public Submissions

The Western Australian Planning Commission intends to amend the Metropolitan Region Scheme for land in the Cities of Stirling and Wanneroo and public comment is invited.

1089/33—EAST LANDSDALE PRECINCT 64

The purpose of this amendment is to transfer approximately 225ha of land identified as East Landsdale Precinct 64 from the Rural zone to the Urban zone.

1090/33—LAKE KARRINYUP COUNTRY CLUB

The purpose of this amendment is to transfer approximately 2.8ha of land at Lake Karrinyup Country Club from the Private Recreation zone to the Urban zone.

Display Locations

Full details of the proposals can be found in the Commission's explanatory *Amendment Reports*. A separate report exists for each amendment. These documents, along with the amending plans and other supporting documentation showing the proposed changes to the zones and reservations of the Scheme, will be available for public inspection from 4 May 2004 to 13 August 2004 at the following locations—

1089/33—Municipal offices of the Cities of Wanneroo and Swan.

1090/33—Municipal offices of the Cities of Stirling and Joondalup.

All documents are also available at the offices of-

- Department for Planning and Infrastructure, Wellington Street, Perth;
- JS Battye Library, Francis Street, Northbridge;
- City of Perth, St George's Terrace, Perth; and
- City of Fremantle, William Street, Fremantle.

Some documents may also be viewed at the Commission's Internet Site www.wapc.wa.gov.au

Submissions

Any person who wishes to make a submission either supporting, objecting to or providing comment on any provisions of the proposed Amendments should do so on a submission form (Form 6A). These forms are available from the display locations, the relevant *Amendment Report* and the Internet.

Submissions must be lodged with the: Secretary, Western Australian Planning Commission, 469 Wellington Street, PERTH WA 6000; on or before 5.00pm **Friday, 13 August 2004**. Late submissions will not be considered.

IAN PATTERSON, Secretary, Western Australian Planning Commission.

PI701*

TOWN PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT ACT 1928

ADVERTISEMENT OF APPROVED TOWN PLANNING SCHEME

Shire of Cranbrook

Town Planning Scheme No. 4

Ref: 853/5/6/4

It is hereby notified for public information, in accordance with Section 7 of the Town Planning and Development Act, 1928 (as amended) that the Hon Minister for Planning and Infrastructure approved the Shire of Cranbrook Town Planning Scheme No. 4 on 16th June 2004, the Scheme Text of which is published as a Schedule annexed hereto.

N. BURGES, President. G. STANLEY, Chief Executive Officer.

 $\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Schedule} \\ \textbf{Shire Of Cranbrook} \end{array}$

Town Planning Scheme No. 4

The Shire of Cranbrook, under the powers conferred by the Town Planning and Development Act 1928 makes the following town planning scheme.

Scheme Text

Contents

Part 1—Preliminary

- 1.1 Citation
- 1.2 Responsible Authority
- 1.3 Scheme Area
- 1.4 Contents of Scheme
- 1.5 Purposes of Scheme
- 1.6 The Aims of the Scheme
- 1.7 Definitions
- 1.8 Relationship With Local Laws
- 1.9 Relationship With Other Schemes

Part 2—Local Planning Policy Framework

- Scheme Determinations to Conform with Local Planning Strategy
- 2.2 Local Planning Policies
- 2.3 Relationship of Local Planning Policies to Scheme
- 2.4 Procedures for Making or Amending a Local Planning Policy
- 2.5 Revocation of Local Planning Policy

Part 3—Reserves

- 3.1 Reserves
- 3.2 Regional Reserves
- 3.3 Local Reserves
- 3.4 Use and Development of Local Reserves

Part 4—Zones and the Use of Land

- 4.1 Zones
- 4.2 Objectives of the Zones
- 4.3 Zoning Table
- 4.4 Interpretation of the Zoning Table
- 4.5 Additional Uses
- 4.6 Restricted Uses
- 4.7 Special Use Zones
- 4.8 Non-conforming Uses
- 4.9 Extensions and Changes to a Non-Conforming Use
- 4.10 Discontinuance of Non-conforming Use
- 4.11 Termination of a Non-conforming Use
- 4.12 Destruction of Non-conforming Use Buildings

Part 5—General Development Requirements

- 5.1 Compliance with Development Standards and Requirements
- 5.2 Residential Design Codes
- 5.3 Special Application of Residential Design Codes
- 5.4 Restrictive Covenants
- 5.5 Variation to Site and Development Standards and Requirements 5.6 Environmental Conditions
- 5.7 Development of Lots Abutting Unconstructed Roads
- 5.8 Parking Requirements
- 5.9 Transported Buildings
- 5.10 Use of Setback Areas
- 5.11 Home Occupation and Home Business
- 5.12 Caretaker's Dwellings
- 5.13 Land Capability and Environmental Management Assessment
- 5.14 Residential Zone
- 5.15 Town Centre Zone
- 5.16 Industrial Zone
- 5.17 Rural Residential Zone
- 5.18 Rural Smallholding Zone
- 5.19 Rural Zone

Part 6—Special Control Areas

- 6.1 Operation of Special Control Areas
- 6.2 Cranbrook Wastewater Treatment Plant Buffer Special Control Area
- 6.3 Cranbrook Water Supply Special Control Area
- 6.4 Kent River Water Reserve/Recovery Catchment Special Control Area

Part 7—Heritage Protection

- 7.1 Heritage List
- 7.2 Designation of a Heritage Area
- 7.3 Heritage Agreements
- 7.4 Heritage Assessment
- 7.5 Variations to Scheme Provisions for a Heritage Place or Heritage Area

Part 8—Development of Land

- 8.1 Requirement for Approval to Commence Development
- 8.2 Permitted Development
- 8.3 Amending or Revoking a Planning Approval
- 8.4 Unauthorised Existing Developments

Part 9—Applications for Planning Approval

- 9.1 Form of Application
- 9.2 Accompanying Material
- 9.3 Additional Material for Heritage Matters
- 9.4 Advertising of Applications

Part 10—Procedure for Dealing with Applications

- 10.1 Consultations with Other Authorities
- 10.2 Matters to be Considered by Local Government
- 10.3 Determination of Applications
- 10.4 Form and Date of Determination
- 10.5 Term of Planning Approval
- 10.6 Temporary Planning Approval
- 10.7 Scope of Planning Approval
- 10.8 Approval Subject to Later Approval of Details
- 10.9 Deemed Refusal
- 10.10 Appeals

Part 11—Enforcement and Administration

- 11.1 Powers of the Local Government
- 11.2 Removal and Repair of Existing Advertisements
- 11.3 Delegation of Functions
- 11.4 Person Must Comply with Provisions of Scheme
- 11.5 Compensation
- 11.6 Purchase or Taking of Land
- 11.7 Notice for Removal of Certain Buildings

Schedules

- 1 Dictionary of defined words and expressions
 - General definitions
 - Land use definitions
- 2 Additional Uses
- 3 Restricted Uses
- 4 Special Use Zones
- 5 Exempted Advertisements6 Form of Application for Planning Approval
- 7 Additional Information for Advertisements
- 7 Additional Information for Advertisements
- 8 Notice of Public Advertisement of Planning Proposal
 9 Notice of Determination on Application for Planning Approval
- 10 Environmental Conditions
- 11 Rural Residential Zone
- 12 Rural Smallholding Zone

PART 1—PRELIMINARY

1.1 Citation

- 1.1.1 The Shire of Cranbrook Town Planning Scheme No. 4 ("the Scheme") comes into operation on its gazettal date.
- 1.1.2 The following Schemes are revoked—

Name Gazettal Date
Shire of Cranbrook Town Planning Scheme No. 2 10 February 1989
Shire of Cranbrook Town Planning Scheme No. 3 5 March 1993

1.2 Responsible Authority

The Shire of Cranbrook is the responsible authority for implementing the Scheme.

1.3 Scheme Area

The Scheme applies to the Scheme Area that covers the entire local government district of the Shire of Cranbrook as shown on the Scheme Map.

1.4 Contents of Scheme

The Scheme comprises—

- (a) the Scheme Text;
- (b) the Scheme Map (sheets numbers 1 to 11 inclusive);

The Scheme Text is to be read in conjunction with the Local Planning Strategy.

1.5 Purposes of Scheme

The purposes of the Scheme are to-

- (a) set out the local government's planning aims and intentions for the Scheme Area;
- (b) set aside land as reserves for public purposes;
- (c) zone land within the Scheme Area for the purposes defined in the Scheme;
- (d) control and guide land use and development;
- (e) set out procedures for the assessment and determination of planning applications;
- (f) make provision for the administration and enforcement of the Scheme; and
- (g) address other matters contained in the First Schedule to the Town Planning Act.

1.6 The Aims of the Scheme

The aims of the Scheme are-

- (a) To assist the effective implementation of regional plans and policies including the State Planning Strategy;
- (b) To protect areas of agricultural significance for sustainable production;
- (c) To encourage economic growth in rural areas by facilitating the more intensive and diversified use of rural land in appropriate areas for high value products which are compatible with surrounding farm practices, encouraging processing and value adding industries, and by promoting tourism;
- (d) To provide opportunities for planned, contained and sustainable settlements in locations with access to services and infrastructure;
- (e) To provide for a range of rural lifestyle opportunities and ensuring rural residential development is managed to minimise impacts on rural land uses, to protect and enhance rural landscapes and environmental values, and to ensure good accessibility to services and facilities:
- (f) To protect the natural environment and biodiversity while ensuring appropriate development opportunities realised;
- (g) To promote the sustainable management of natural resources including energy, water, land, minerals, and basic raw materials by preventing land degradation and integrating land and catchment management with land use planning;
- (h) To protect cultural and natural heritage values.

1.7 Definitions

- 1.7.1 Unless the context otherwise requires, words and expressions used in the Scheme have the same meanings as they have—
 - (a) in the Town Planning Act; or
 - (b) if they are not defined in that Act—
 - (i) in the Dictionary of defined words and expressions in Schedule 1; or
 - (ii) in the Residential Design Codes.
- 1.7.2 If there is a conflict between the meanings of a word or expression in the dictionary of defined words and expressions in Schedule 1 and the meaning of that word or expression in the Residential Design Codes—
 - (a) in the case of residential development, the definition in the Residential Design Codes prevails; and
 - (b) in any other case the definition in the Dictionary prevails.
- 1.7.3 Notes and instructions printed in italics are not part of the Scheme.

1.8 Relationship with Local Laws

Where a provision of the Scheme is inconsistent with a local law, the provision of the Scheme prevails.

1.9 Relationship with Other Schemes

There are no other Schemes of the Shire of Cranbrook, which apply to the Scheme Area.

PART 2—LOCAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK

2.1 Scheme Determinations to Conform with Local Planning Strategy

Except to the extent that the Local Planning Strategy is inconsistent with the Scheme, determinations of the local government under the Scheme are to be consistent with the Local Planning Strategy.

2.2 Local Planning Policies

The local government may prepare a Local Planning Policy in respect of any matter related to the planning and development of the Scheme Area so as to apply—

- (a) generally or for a particular class or classes of matters and;
- (b) throughout the Scheme Area or in one or more parts of the Scheme Area;

and may amend or add to or rescind a Policy so prepared.

2.3 Relationship of Local Planning Policies to Scheme

- 2.3.1 If a provision of a Local Planning Policy is inconsistent with the Scheme, the Scheme prevails.
- 2.3.2 A Local Planning Policy is not part of the Scheme and does not bind the local government in respect of any application for planning approval but the local government is to have due regard to the provisions of the Policy and the objectives which the Policy is designed to achieve before making its determination.

Note: Local Planning Policies are guidelines used to assist the local government in making determinations under the Scheme. Although Local Planning Policies are not part of the Scheme they must be consistent with, and cannot vary, the intent of the Scheme provisions, including the Residential Design Codes. In considering an application for planning approval, the local government must have due regard to relevant Local Planning Policies as required under clause 10.2.

2.4 Procedures for Making or Amending a Local Planning Policy

- 2.4.1 If a local government resolves to prepare a Local Planning Policy, the local government—
 - (a) is to publish a notice of the proposed Policy once a week for 2 consecutive weeks in a newspaper circulating in the Scheme Area, giving details of—
 - (i) where the draft Policy may be inspected;
 - (ii) the subject and nature of the Policy; and
 - (iii) in what form and during what period (being not less than 21 days from the day the notice is published) submissions may be made;
 - (b) may publish a notice of the proposed policy in such other manner and carry out such other consultation as the local government considers appropriate.
- 2.4.2 After the expiry of the period within which submissions may be made, the local government is to—
 - (a) review the draft Policy in the light of any submissions made; and
 - (b) resolve to adopt the Policy with or without modification, or not to proceed with the Policy.
- 2.4.3 If the local government resolves to adopt the Policy, the local government is to—
 - (a) publish notice of the Policy once in a newspaper circulating in the Scheme Area; and
 - (b) if, in the opinion of the local government, the Policy affects the interests of the Commission, forward a copy of the Policy to the Commission.
- 2.4.4 A Policy has effect on the publication of a notice under clause 2.4.3(a).
- 2.4.5 A copy of each Local Planning Policy, as amended from time to time, is to be kept and made available for public inspection during business hours at the offices of the local government.
- 2.4.6 Clauses 2.4.1 to 2.4.5 with any necessary changes, apply to the amendment of a Local Planning Policy

2.5 Revocation of Local Planning Policy

A Local Planning Policy may be revoked by-

- (a) the adoption by a local government of a new Policy under clause 2.4 that is expressed to supersede the existing Local Planning Policy; or
- (b) publication of a notice of revocation by the local government once a week for 2 consecutive weeks in a newspaper circulating in the Scheme Area.

PART 3—RESERVES

3.1 Reserves

Certain lands within the Scheme Area are classified as Local Reserves.

3.2 Regional Reserves

There are no Regional Reserves in the Scheme Area.

3.3 Local Reserves

"Local Reserves" are delineated and depicted on the Scheme Map according to the Legend on the Scheme Map.

3.4 Use and Development of Local Reserves

- 3.4.1 A person must not—
 - (a) use a Local Reserve; or
 - (b) commence or carry out development on a Local Reserve

without first having obtained planning approval under Part 9 of the Scheme.

- 3.4.2 In determining an application for planning approval the local government is to have due regard to—
 - (a) the matters set out in clause 10.2; and
 - (b) the ultimate purpose intended for the Reserve.
- 3.4.3 In the case of land reserved for the purposes of a public authority, the local government is to consult with that authority before determining an application for planning approval.

PART 4—ZONES AND THE USE OF LAND

4.1 Zones

- 4.1.1 The Scheme Area is classified into the zones shown on the Scheme Map.
- 4.1.2 The zones are delineated and depicted on the Scheme Map according to the legend thereon.

4.2 Objectives of the Zones

The Objectives of the Zones are—

- Residential Zone
 - to provide for the predominant form of residential development to be single houses.
 - to provide for diversity of lifestyle choice with a range of residential densities.
 - to achieve a high standard of residential development having regard to the economic importance of tourism to the district.
 - to allow for the establishment of non-residential uses which are compatible with the predominant residential use and which will not adversely affect local amenities.

• Town Centre Zone

- to ensure the established town centres remain the principal places for retail, commercial, civic, and administrative functions.
- to ensure development will not adversely affect local amenities, and will enhance the character of townsites in the district.
- to provide for the efficient and safe movement of pedestrians and vehicles (including trucks, buses, and caravans).
- to provide sufficient parking spaces for cars, caravans, and buses, without compromising pedestrian movements.
- to provide an increased level of public amenities including public toilets, shaded areas, and street furniture.
- to provide for expansion of commercial activity and community facilities to meet future demands.

• Industrial Zone

- to provide for the needs of industry to support the community.
- to provide appropriate buffers between industry and adjacent land uses, to avoid land use conflicts.
- to avoid non-industry related uses establishing in the industrial areas that may constrain industrial activities.

• Rural Residential Zone

- to select areas wherein closer subdivision will be permitted to provide for such uses as hobby farms, horse breeding, and rural-residential retreats.
- to make provision for uses and development which do not adversely affect local amenities, which will preclude intensive rural or horticultural uses or development.
- to make provision for retention of the rural landscape and amenity in a manner consistent with the orderly and proper planning of such areas.
- having regard for the size of the district, the fragile nature of the environment in many places, and the difficulties faced by the local government in providing services away from townsites, the local government will generally favour Rural-Residential zones be located close to the townsites and then only where the environmental impacts are manageable.

• Rural Smallholding Zone

- to select areas wherein closer subdivision will provide opportunities for home business, cottage industry, tourist uses, and rural pursuits.
- to make provision for uses and development which do not adversely affect local amenities, which will preclude intensive rural or horticultural uses or development.
- to make provision for retention of the rural landscape and amenity in a manner consistent with the orderly and proper planning of such areas.
- To provide for rural lifestyle themes including conservation lots, bush lots, equestrian estates, permaculture estate, and the like.

• Rural Zone

- to ensure the continuation of broad-hectare agriculture in the district encouraging where appropriate the retention and expansion of agricultural activities.
- to provide for intensive agricultural use in suitable areas.
- to consider non-rural uses where they can be shown to be of benefit to the district and not detrimental to the natural resources or the environment.
- to allow for facilities for tourists and travellers, and for recreation uses.
- to help protect rural land from land degradation and further loss of biodiversity by—
 - \checkmark minimising clearing of remnant vegetation
 - ✓ encouraging retention and protection of remnant vegetation

- ✓ encouraging development and protection of vegetation corridors
- ✓ encouraging development of sustainable surface and sub-surface drainage works
- ✓ encouraging rehabilitation of salt-affected land
- ✓ encouraging soil conservation through land management measures
- ✓ encouraging identification and protection of wetlands
- to promote the sustainable management of natural resources, and the prevention of land degradation.
- to have regard to use of adjoining land at the interface of the Rural zone with other zones to avoid adverse effects on local amenities.

4.3 Zoning Table

- 4.3.1 The Zoning Table indicates, subject to the provisions of the Scheme, the uses permitted in the Scheme Area in the various zones. The permissibility of any uses is determined by cross-reference between the list of uses on the left hand side of the Zoning Table and the list of zones at the top of the Zoning Table.
- 4.3.2 The symbols used in the cross reference in the Zoning Table have the following meanings—
 - "P" means that the use is permitted by the Scheme providing the use complies with the relevant development standards and the requirements of the Scheme.
 - "D" means that the use is not permitted unless the local government has exercised its discretion by granting planning approval.
 - "A" means that the use is not permitted unless the local government has exercised its discretion by granting planning approval after giving special notice in accordance with clause 9.4.
 - "X" means a use that is not permitted by the Scheme.
- 4.3.3 A change in the use of land from one use to another is permitted if—
 - (a) the local government has exercised its discretion by granting planning approval;
 - (b) the change is to a use which is designated with the symbol 'P' in the cross-reference to that zone in the Zoning Table and the proposed use complies with all the relevant development standards and requirements of the Scheme;
 - (c) the change is an extension of a use within the boundary of a lot which does not change the predominant use of the lot; or
 - (d) the change is to an incidental use that does not change the predominant use of the land.
- Note: 1. The planning approval of the local government is required for the development of land in addition to any approval granted for the use of land. In normal circumstances one application is made for both the use and development of land.
 - 2. The local government will not refuse a 'P' use because of the unsuitability of the use for the zone but may impose conditions on the use of the land to comply with any relevant development standards or requirements of the Scheme, and may refuse or impose conditions on any development of the land.
 - 3. In considering a 'D' or 'A' use, the local government will have regard to the matters set out in clause 10.2
 - 4. The local government must refuse to approve any 'X' use of land. Approval to an 'X' use of land may only proceed by way of an amendment to the Scheme.

4.4 Interpretation of the Zoning Table

- 4.4.1 Where a specific use is mentioned in the Zoning Table, it is deemed to be excluded from the general terms used to describe any other use.
- 4.4.2 If a person proposes to carry out on land any use that is not specifically mentioned in the Zoning Table and cannot reasonably be determined as falling within the type, class or genus of activity of any other use the local government may—
 - (a) determine that the use is consistent with the objectives of the particular zone and is therefore permitted;
 - (b) determine that the proposed use may be consistent with the objectives of the particular zone and thereafter follow the advertising procedures of clause 9.4 in considering an application for planning approval; or
 - (c) determine that the use is not consistent with the objectives of the particular zone and is therefore not permitted.

4.5 Additional Uses

Despite anything contained in the Zoning Table, the land specified in Schedule 2 may be used for the specific use or uses that are listed in addition to any uses permissible in the zone in which the land is situated subject to the conditions set out in Schedule 2 with respect to that land.

Note: An additional use is a land use that is permitted on a specific portion of land in addition to uses already permissible in that zone that applies to the land.

There are no Additional Uses which apply to the Scheme.

4.6 Restricted Uses

Despite anything contained in the Zoning Table, the land specified in Schedule 3 may only be used for the specific use or uses that are listed and subject to the conditions set out in Schedule 3 with respect to that land.

Note: A restricted use is the only use or uses permitted on a specific portion of land and other uses that would otherwise be permissible in the zone are not permitted.

There are no Restricted Uses which apply to the Scheme.

4.7 Special Use Zones

4.7.1 Special Use Zones are set out in Schedule 4 and are in addition to the zones in the Zoning Table.

4.7.2 A person must not use any land, or any structure or buildings on land, in a Special Use Zone except for the purpose set out against that land in Schedule 4 and subject to compliance with any conditions set out in Schedule 4 with respect to that land.

Note: Special Use Zones apply to special categories of land use that do not comfortably sit within any other zone in the Scheme.

TABLE 1 ZONING TABLE

ZONING TABLE							
US	ES	RESIDENTIAL	TOWN CENTRE	INDUSTRIAL	RURAL RESIDENTIAL	RURAL SMALLHOLDING	RURAL
1	aged or dependent persons dwelling	D	X	X	X	X	X
2	agriculture—extensive	X	X	X	X	X	P
3	agriculture—intensive	X	X	X	X	X	D
4	agroforestry	X	X	X	X	X	P
5	ancillary accommodation	D	X	X	D	D	X
6	ancillary tourist use	A	X	X	A	A	D
7	animal husbandry—intensive	X	X	X	X	X	D
8	aquaculture	X	X	D	A	A	D
9	caretaker's dwelling	X	D	D	X	X	D
10	club premises	X	D	X	X	X	D
11	education establishment	A	X	X	X	X	A
12	fuel depot	X	X	P	X	X	X
13	grouped dwelling	D	D	X	X	X	X
14	holiday accommodation	A	A	X	A	D	D
15	home business	A	X	X	A	A	A
16	hotel	X	D	X	X	X	X
17	industry—extractive	X	X	X	X	X	D
18	industry—general	X	X	D	X	X	X
19	industry—light	X	X	P	X	X	X
20	industry—rural	X	X	P	X	X	D
21	industry—service	X	D	D	X	X	A
22	motel	X	D	X	X	X	X
23	motor vehicle, boat, or caravan sales	X	D	P	X	X	X
24	motor vehicle repair	X	A	P	X	X	X
25	office	X	P	X	X	X	X
26	plantation	X	X	X	X	A	D
27	place of worship	D	P	X	X	A	A
28	residential building	D v	X	X	X	X	D A
29 30	restaurant rural pursuit	X X	D X	X X	X A	A	A P
31	service station	X	A A	A D	A X	A X	X
32	single house	P P	A D	X	A P	A P	A P
33	shop	X	D	X	X	X	X
34	transport depot	X	X	P	X	X	X
35	veterinary centre	X	A	D	A	D	D
55	venermary centre	Λ	А	ע	А	ט	ט

USES	RESIDENTIAL	TOWN CENTRE	INDUSTRIAL	RURAL RESIDENTIAL	RURAL SMALLHOLDING	RURAL
36 winery	X	A	X	A	D	D
37 workers accommodation	X	X	X	X	A	D

4.8 Non-conforming Uses

Except as otherwise provided in the Scheme, no provision of the Scheme is to be taken to prevent—

- (a) the continued use of any land or building for the purpose for which it was being lawfully used immediately prior to the Gazettal date;
- (b) the carrying out of any development on that land for which, immediately prior to the Gazettal date an approval or approvals, lawfully required to authorise the development to be carried out, were duly obtained and are current; or
- (c) subject to clause 11.2.1, the continued display of advertisements which were lawfully erected, placed or displayed prior to the Gazettal date.

Note: "Land" has the same meaning as in the Town Planning Act and includes houses, buildings and other works and structures.

4.9 Extensions and Changes to a Non-conforming Use

- 4.9.1 A person must not—
 - (a) alter or extend a non-conforming use;
 - (b) erect, alter or extend a building used in conjunction with or in furtherance of a non-conforming use; or
 - (c) change the use of land from a non-conforming use to another non-conforming use,

without first having applied for and obtained planning approval under the Scheme.

- 4.9.2 An application for planning approval under this clause is to be advertised in accordance with clause 9.4.
- 4.9.3 Where an application is for a change of use from an existing non-conforming use to another non-conforming use, the local government is not to grant its planning approval unless the proposed use is less detrimental to the amenity of the locality than the existing non-conforming use and is, in the opinion of the local government, closer to the intended purpose of the zone.

4.10 Discontinuance of Non-Conforming Use

Where a non-conforming use of any land or buildings has been discontinued for a period of six months such land or building must not be used after that period otherwise than in conformity with the provisions of the Scheme.

4.11 Termination of a Non-Conforming Use

The local government may effect the discontinuance of a non-conforming use by the purchase of the land, or by the payment of compensation to the owner or the occupier or to both the owner and the occupier of that land, and may enter into an agreement with the owner for that purpose.

Note: Section 13 of the Town Planning Act enables the local government to purchase, or with the consent of the Governor, compulsorily acquire land for the purpose of a town planning scheme, subject to Part 9 of the *Land Administration Act 1997*, that section and the Scheme.

4.12 Destruction of Non-Conforming Use Buildings

When a building used for a non-conforming use is destroyed to 75% or more of its value the building is not to be repaired, rebuilt, altered or added to for the purpose of being used for a non-conforming use or in a manner not permitted by the Scheme, except with the planning approval of the local government.

PART 5—GENERAL DEVELOPMENT REQUIREMENTS

5.1 Compliance with Development Standards and Requirements

Any development of land is to comply with the provisions of the Scheme.

5.2 Residential Design Codes

- 5.2.1 A copy of the Residential Design Codes is to be kept and made available for public inspection at the offices of the local government.
- 5.2.2 Unless otherwise provided for in the Scheme, the development of land for any of the residential purposes dealt with by the Residential Design Codes is to conform with the provisions of those Codes.
- 5.2.3 The Residential Design Code density applicable to land within the Scheme Area is to be determined by reference to the Residential Design Code density number superimposed on the

particular areas contained within the borders shown on the Scheme Map or where such an area abuts another area having an Residential Design Code density, as being contained within the area defined by the centre line of those borders.

5.3 Special Application of Residential Design Codes

The following variations to the Residential Design Codes apply in the Scheme area—

- (a) for land designated R12.5/30 the local government may permit an increase up to a maximum of R30 where—
 - (i) adequate connection to reticulated sewerage is available;
 - (ii) the development complies with the development standards for the applicable density;
 - (iii) the local government considers the design of the development will enhance the amenity of the area; and
 - (iv) the development is compatible with the surrounding land uses and development;
- (b) for land designated R5/12.5/30 the local government may permit an increase from R5 up to a maximum of R30 where—
 - (i) adequate connection to reticulated sewerage is available;
 - (ii) the development complies with the development standards for the applicable density;
 - (iii) the local government considers the design of the development will enhance the amenity of the area; and
 - (iv) the development is compatible with the surrounding land uses and development;

5.4 Restrictive Covenants

- 5.4.1 Subject to clause 5.4.2, a restrictive covenant affecting any land in the Scheme Area by which, or the effect of which is that, the number of dwellings which may be constructed on the land is limited or restricted to less than that permitted by the Scheme, is hereby extinguished or varied to the extent that it is inconsistent with the provisions of the R Codes which apply under the Scheme.
- 5.4.2 Where clause 5.4.1 operates to extinguish or vary a restrictive covenant the local government is not to grant planning approval to the development of the land which would but for the operation of clause 5.4.1 have been prohibited unless the application has been dealt with as an 'A' use and has complied with all of the advertising requirements of clause 9.4.

5.5 Variations to Site and Development Standards and Requirements

- 5.5.1 Except for development in respect of which the Residential Design Codes apply, if a development is the subject of an application for planning approval and does not comply with a standard or requirement prescribed under the Scheme, the local government may, despite that non-compliance, approve the application unconditionally or subject to such conditions as the local government thinks fit.
- 5.5.2 In considering an application for planning approval under this clause, where, in the opinion of local government, the variation is likely to affect any owners or occupiers in the general locality or adjoining the site which is subject of consideration for the variation, the local government is to—
 - (a) consult the affected parties by following one or more of the provisions for advertising uses under clause 9.4; and
 - (b) have regard to any expressed views prior to making its determination to grant the variation.
- 5.5.3 The power conferred by this clause may only be exercised if the local government is satisfied that—
 - (a) approval of the proposed development would be appropriate having regard to the criteria set out in clause 10.2; and
 - (b) the non-compliance will not have an adverse effect upon the occupiers or users of the development or the inhabitants of the locality or upon the likely future development of the locality.

5.6 Environmental Conditions

- 5.6.1 Environmental conditions to which the Scheme is, or amendments to the Scheme are, subject are incorporated into the Scheme by Schedule 10 of the Scheme.
- 5.6.2 Where appropriate, the environmental conditions are indicated on the Scheme Map by the symbol 'EC' to indicate that environmental conditions apply to the land.
- 5.6.3 The local government is to—
 - (a) maintain a register of all relevant Statements published under section 48F and 48G of the EP Act: and
 - (b) make the statements available for public inspection at the offices of the local government.

Note: Environmental conditions are those required to be incorporated into a Scheme or an amendment to a Scheme following assessment under the *Environmental Protection Act 1986*.

There are no environmental conditions imposed by the Minister for Environment which apply to the Scheme.

5.7 Development of Lots Abutting Unconstructed Roads

Despite anything elsewhere appearing in the Scheme planning approval is required for development of land abutting an unconstructed road or a lot that does not have frontage to a constructed road. In considering such an application the local government is to either—

- (a) refuse the application until the road has been constructed or access by means of a constructed road is provided as the case may be;
- (b) grant the application subject to a condition requiring the applicant to pay a sum of money in or towards payment of the cost or estimated cost of construction of the road or part thereof and any conditions it thinks fit to impose; or
- (c) require such other arrangements are made for permanent access to the satisfaction of the local government.

5.8 Parking Requirements

A person is not to develop or use any land or erect use or adapt any building unless parking spaces as specified by the local government are provided and such spaces are constructed and maintained in accordance with the requirements of the local government.

5.9 Transported Buildings

- 5.9.1 A person is not to transport a building and place it on land in a gazetted townsite in the Scheme Area and use it as a dwelling unless planning approval has been granted by the local government.
- 5.9.2 The local government will only grant planning approval under clause 5.9.1 if the transported building—
 - (a) complies with the provisions of the Scheme, the Residential Design Codes, and any Local Laws applicable both to the transported building and the land on which it is to be situated; and
 - (b) is, in the opinion of the local government, in a satisfactory condition and will not detrimentally affect the amenity of the locality.

5.10 Use of Setback Areas

5.10.1 A person is not to use the land between a street alignment and the distance that buildings are required to be setback from such street alignment for any purpose other than one or more of the following—

- (a) a means of access;
- (b) the daily parking of vehicles;
- (c) the loading and unloading of vehicles;
- (d) landscaping which only in the Town Centre zone and then only with the specific approval of local government may include an awning, pergola, or similar structure and when in front of a fast food outlet or restaurant may provide for alfresco dining.
- 5.10.2 The setback area is not to be used for the parking of vehicles which are being wrecked or repaired, nor for the stacking or storage of fuel, raw materials, products or by-products, or waste of manufacture.

5.11 Home Occupation and Home Business

An approval to conduct a home occupation or home business is issued to a specific occupier of a particular parcel of land, it is not to be transferred or assigned to any other person and is not to be transferred from the land in respect of which it was granted. Should there be a change of the occupier of the land in respect of which a home occupation or home business approval is issued the approval is cancelled

5.12 Caretaker's Dwellings

The provisions of this clause apply for all caretakers' dwellings in the Industrial zone.

- (a) a caretaker's dwelling is not to be developed and/or occupied on a lot unless that lot has been developed and is being used in accordance with the Scheme;
- (b) only one caretaker's dwelling is to be permitted on a lot; for the purposes of this clause "lot" excludes a strata lot or survey-strata lot created under the *Strata Titles Act 1985*;
- (c) a caravan or park home is not to be permitted as a caretaker's dwelling for either permanent or temporary occupation;
- (d) a caretaker's dwelling is to be screened and/or fenced from the street frontage of the lot to the satisfaction of the local government and wherever possible is to be sited at the rear of other buildings on the lot:
- (e) a caretaker's dwelling is to contain 1 bedroom only within an a total floor area that does not exceed 100 square metres measured from the external face of walls;
- (f) open verandahs may be permitted but must not be enclosed by any means unless the total floor area remains within the 100 square metres referred to in paragraph (e).

5.13 Land Capability and Environmental Management Assessment

- (a) The local government will recommend to the Commission that a Land Capability and Environmental Management Assessment be carried out to demonstrate land and on-site effluent disposal capability for a proposal to subdivide land—
 - (i) in the Industrial zone in the Cranbrook townsite;

- (ii) in the Residential zone with R2.5 or R5 density code in the Frankland townsite; or
- (iii) in the Industrial zone in Frankland.
- (b) The local government will require a Land Capability and Environmental Management Assessment be carried out to demonstrate land and on-site effluent disposal capability for the proposed development of a caravan park in Frankland.

5.14 Residential Zone

5.14.1 Site Requirements

In accordance with the R Codes.

- 5.14.2 Parking of Commercial Vehicles
 - (a) no more than 2 commercial vehicles are to be parked on a lot in the Residential zone, provided that—
 - (i) only 1 such vehicle may exceed 10 tonnes gross weight;
 - (ii) the vehicles are parked on a lot containing only a single house;
 - (iii) the vehicles form an essential part of the occupation of an occupant of the single house;
 - (iv) a vehicle does not exceed either 2.7 metres in height or 15 metres in length;
 - (v) a vehicle exceeding 8 metres in length is screened from view from outside the lot;
 - (vi) a commercial vehicle is not to be brought to or taken from the lot between the hours of 10.00 PM and 6.30 AM;
 - (vii) major repairs to the commercial vehicles are not undertaken on the lot; and
 - (viii) any minor repairs, servicing or cleaning of the commercial vehicles are carried out in areas that are screened from view from outside the lot.
 - (b) despite the provisions of paragraph (a) of this clause, the approval of the local government is required for the parking of a commercial vehicle exceeding 10 tonnes gross weight on a lot in the Residential zone;
 - (c) an approval of the local government granted under paragraph (b) of this clause—
 - (i) is personal to the person to whom it is granted;
 - (ii) is not capable of being transferred or assigned to any other person; and
 - (iii) does not run with the land in respect of which it was granted;
 - (d) a person to whom an approval has been granted under paragraph (b) of this clause is not to park or cause to be parked such vehicle on a lot in the Residential zone other than on the lot in respect of which the approval was granted;

5.15 Town Centre Zone

5.15.1 Site Requirements

At the discretion of the local government.

- 5.15.2 Development Requirements
 - (a) development is not to exceed 2 storeys in height except where the local government considers that particular circumstances may warrant an exception being made and provided the local government's objectives are not compromised;
 - (b) in considering an application for planning approval for a proposed development (including additions and alterations to existing development) the local government is to have regard to the following—
 - (i) the colour and texture of external building materials; the local government may require the building facade and side walls to a building depth of 3 metres to be constructed in masonry;
 - (ii) building size, height, bulk, roof pitch;
 - (iii) setback and location of the building on its lot;
 - (iv) architectural style and design details of the building;
 - (v) function of the building;
 - (vi) relationship to surrounding development; and
 - (vii) other characteristics considered by the local government to be relevant;
 - (c) landscaping is to be provided to complement the appearance of the proposed development and it's setting;
 - (d) the layout of car parking is to have regard for traffic circulation in existing parking areas and is to be integrated with any existing and adjoining parking area.

5.16 Industrial Zone

- 5.16.1 Site Requirements
 - (a) the minimum lot size should be 2,500 square metres to provide for building/s, on-site effluent disposal, landscaping, and manoeuvring area for all vehicles to enter and leave the lot in a forward gear;
 - (b) the minimum building setbacks are to be—

Front: 7.5m

Rear: 7.5m

Side: 5.0m on one side.

(c) the first 5 metres of the front setback on any lot are to be landscaped to the satisfaction of the local government. Where a lot has frontage to 2 streets the local government may vary the landscaping requirement only where the setback is reduced in which case the whole of the setback so reduced is to be landscaped to the satisfaction of the local government.

5.16.2 Development Requirements

- (a) in addition to other requirements of the Scheme an application for planning approval for an industry is to demonstrate compliance with the buffer distance separation from existing or likely sensitive land uses (e.g. existing dwellings or dwellings that may be built on nearby/adjoining residential or rural residential lots), in accordance with guidelines of the Environmental Protection Authority;
- (b) in determining an application for planning approval for an industry the local government may impose conditions to control industrial liquid, solid or gaseous wastes in accordance with Environmental Protection Authority guidelines and advice from the Department of Environmental Protection;
- (c) where a proposed industry would generate industrial liquid, solid, or gaseous wastes such wastes are to be treated and disposed of in accordance with Department of Environmental Protection advice/guidelines.
- (d) subdivision of Lot 216 Frankland—Cranbrook Road, and Shamrock Road, Frankland, is to be generally in accordance with a subdivision guide plan endorsed by the Chief Executive Officer and the Commission; the subdivision guide plan is to demonstrate that subdivision and development will provide for retention and protection of remnant vegetation, protection of creeklines, and protection of the visual amenity of the entry to Frankland.

5.17 Rural-Residential Zone

5.17.1 Site Requirements: The minimum building setbacks are to be—

Front: 30.0m Rear: 10.0m Side: 10.0m

5.17.2 General Provisions—

- (a) The provisions for controlling subdivision and development in specific Rural-Residential Zones are set out in Schedule 11. Subdivision is to generally accord with the plan of subdivision for the specified area certified by the Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Commission and such plan of subdivision is to show the minimum lot size for subdivision.
- (b) Despite anything contained in the Scheme where—
 - (i) a reticulated water supply is not available for each lot due to lack of a service or the prohibitive cost of connection, and sufficient justification is provided as to the adequacy of a potable water supply using sources such as bores or rainwater tanks, the minimum lot size is to be 2.0 hectares;
 - (ii) a reticulated water supply is provided to each lot as a condition of subdivision the minimum lot size is to be 1.0 hectare.

5.17.3 Development Requirements—

Development in a Rural-Residential Zone is to comply with the requirements of the following—

- (a) planning approval is required for all development including a single house and such application is to be made in accordance with the provisions of the Scheme;
- (b) not more than 1 dwelling is to be erected on a lot:
- (c) a single house is to be developed on a lot prior to commencement of development or use of that lot for any other purpose which requires the planning approval of the local government under the Scheme;
- (d) in order to conserve the rural environment or features of natural beauty all trees are to be retained unless their removal is authorised by the local government;
- (e) in order to enhance the rural amenity of the land in areas the local government considers deficient in tree cover it may require as a condition of any planning approval the planting of such trees and/or groups of trees and species as specified by the local government.
- (f) any person who keeps an animal or animals or who uses any land for the exercise or training of an animal or animals is to be responsible for appropriate measures to prevent noise, odour, or dust pollution or soil erosion to the satisfaction of the local government.
- (g) with the intention of preventing overstocking, erosion and any other practice detrimental to the amenity of a Rural-Residential zone, the local government may take any action which in the opinion of the local government is necessary to reduce or eliminate adverse effects on the environment caused wholly or partly by the stocking of animals and any costs incurred by the local government in taking such action are to be recoverable by the local government from the landowner; and
- (h) the local government may require provision to be made for bush fire control in accordance with a Local Planning Policy adopted by the local government.

5.17.4 Development Standards

To achieve a high standard of development within a Rural-Residential zone, and to minimise the visual impacts of development the local government will have regard to the following—

- (a) the colour and texture of external building materials;
- (b) building size, height, bulk, and roof pitch;
- (c) setback and location of the building on its lot;
- (d) architectural style and design details of the building;
- (e) relationship to surrounding development; and
- (f) other characteristics considered by the local government to be relevant.

5.18 Rural-Smallholding Zone

5.18.1 Site Requirements: The minimum building setbacks are to be—

Front: 30.0m Rear: 10.0m Side: 10.0m

5.18.2 General Provisions—

The provisions for controlling subdivision and development in specific Rural Smallholding Zones are set out in Schedule 12. Subdivision is to generally accord with the plan of subdivision for the specified area certified by the Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Commission and such plan of subdivision is to show the minimum lot size for subdivision.

5.18.3 Development Requirements—

Development in a Rural Smallholding Zone is to comply with the requirements of the following—

- (a) not more than 1 dwelling is to be erected on a lot;
- (b) a single house is to be developed on a lot prior to commencement of development or use of that lot for any other purpose which requires the planning approval of the local government under the Scheme;
- (c) in order to conserve the rural environment or features of natural beauty all trees are to be retained unless their removal is authorised by the local government;
- (d) in order to enhance the rural amenity of the land in areas the local government considers deficient in tree cover it may require as a condition of any planning approval the planting of such trees and/or groups of trees and species as specified by the local government.
- (e) any person who keeps an animal or animals or who uses any land for the exercise or training of an animal or animals is to be responsible for appropriate measures to prevent noise, odour, or dust pollution or soil erosion to the satisfaction of the local government.
- (f) with the intention of preventing overstocking, erosion and any other practice detrimental to the amenity of a Rural Smallholding zone, the local government may take any action which in the opinion of the local government is necessary to reduce or eliminate adverse effects on the environment caused wholly or partly by the stocking of animals and any costs incurred by the local government in taking such action are to be recoverable by the local government from the owner; and
- (g) the local government may require provision to be made for bush fire control in accordance with a Local Planning Policy adopted by the local government.

5.19 Rural Zone

5.19.1 Site Requirements: The minimum building setbacks are to be—

Front: 20.0m Rear: 20.0m Side: 10.0m

- 5.19.2 Development of Agroforestry and Plantations
 - (a) applications for the development of agroforestry and plantations are to be determined by the local government having regard to—
 - (i) The Code of Practice for Timber Plantations in Western Australia 1997 as amended from time to time ('Code of Practice').
 - (ii) Submission of a plantation management plan in accordance with the protocol in the Code of Practice.
 - (iii) The need to encourage the commercial production of trees which is of significance to the national, regional, and local economy.
 - (iv) The benefits of agroforestry and plantations in addressing land degradation including soil erosion and salinity.
 - (v) The role of agroforestry and plantations in protecting water quality and preventing adverse effects on groundwater recharge.
 - (vi) The location of the land in relation to land zoned for residential, industrial, commercial uses.
 - (vii) The suitability of the current and future road systems.

- (b) in determining applications for agroforestry and plantations the local government may impose conditions relating to—
 - (i) The application of fire management measures and the provision of internal and boundary firebreaks and water supplies in accordance with the Guidelines for Plantation Fire Protection 1998 (Bush Fire Service of WA/FESA and CALM).
 - (ii) Compliance with the Code of Practice.

5.19.3 General Development Requirements

In considering an application for planning approval the local government will have due regard for the following, in addition to the provisions of the Scheme—

- (a) any sensitive or incompatible uses which may require buffer separation from the proposed use;
- (b) evidence of a sustainable water supply that does not rely on catchment outside the lot, or damming of a stream that will impact on the water availability for another lot or lots;
- (c) any wetland or remnant vegetation or other sensitive feature, and how the application has addressed the protection of the feature;
- (d) soil conditions, slope, soil type, rock, potential for water logging, foundation stability, and how the application has addressed these site characteristics; and
- (e) proposals for treatment and disposal of waste products.

5.19.4 Subdivision

When preparing recommendations to the Commission in response to referral of applications for subdivision the local government will have due regard for the following, in addition to the provisions of the Scheme—

- (a) the potential impact on continuation of existing uses on adjoining lots;
- (b) evidence of a sustainable water supply that does not rely on catchment outside the proposed lot or lots, or the damming of a stream that will impact on the water availability for another lot or lots; and
- (c) whether effluent disposal systems can be set back 100 metres (conventional septic system) or 50 metres (alternative system) from any stream. (The buffer distances may be reduced depending on the size and nature of the stream and the soil types).

PART 6—SPECIAL CONTROL AREAS

6.1 Operation of Special Control Areas

- 6.1.1 The following Special Control Areas are shown on the Scheme Map.
 - Cranbrook Wastewater Treatment Plant Buffer Special Control Area.
 - Cranbrook Water Supply Area Special Control Area.
 - Kent River Water Reserve/Recovery Catchment Special Control Area.
- 6.1.2 In respect of a Special Control Area shown on the Scheme Map, the provisions applying to the Special Control Area apply in addition to the provisions applying to any underlying zone or reserve and any general provisions of the Scheme.

6.2 Cranbrook Wastewater Treatment Plant Buffer Special Control Area.

6.2.1 Purposes

To avoid development of sensitive uses which may be affected by odour and noise within the buffer area of the wastewater treatment plant.

6.2.2 Application Requirements

Despite the provisions of clause 8.2, planning approval is required for all development including a single house.

6.2.3 Relevant Considerations

When determining applications for planning approval the local government is to refer to guidelines prepared by the Water Corporation, and may refuse or approve with or without conditions such application having regard for those guidelines.

6.2.4 Referral of Applications

All applications for planning approval are to be referred to the Water Corporation and the local government is to have due regard to recommendations/advice received from the Water Corporation when determining applications.

6.3 Cranbrook Water Supply Special Control Area

6.3.1 Purposes

To protect the area from use and/or development which may adversely impact on public drinking water supplies. The Water Corporation has advised there is potential for contamination of the natural catchment for the Cranbrook water supply as a result of undesirable land use, particularly development that may cause contamination by aerial drift.

6.3.2 Application Requirements

Despite the provisions of clause 8.2, planning approval is required for all development including a single house.

6.3.3 Relevant Considerations

When determining applications for planning approval the local government is to refer to guidelines prepared by the Water Corporation, and may refuse or approve with or without conditions such application having regard for those guidelines.

6.3.4 Referral of Applications

All applications for planning approval are to be referred to the Water Corporation and the local government is to have due regard to recommendations/advice received from the Water Corporation when determining applications.

6.4 Kent River Water Reserve/Recovery Catchment Special Control Area

6.4.1 Purposes

- (a) To avoid development of land that could cause groundwater or surface water pollution.
- (b) To maintain or restore water quality to potable levels.

6.4.2 Application Requirements

Despite the provisions of clause 8.2, planning approval is required for all development including a single house.

6.4.3 Relevant Considerations

- (a) The Water and Rivers Commission administers by-laws to regulate land use and development within a proclaimed area; within the Kent River Water Reserve native vegetation may only be cleared under the conditions of a license issued by the Water and Rivers Commission.
- (b) The Kent River Recovery Catchment is identified in the State Salinity Action Plan. Land use or development that has potential to result in clearing of vegetation is to be referred to the Water and Rivers Commission.

6.4.4 Referral of Applications

All applications for planning approval are to be referred to the Water and Rivers Commission and the local government is to have due regard to recommendations/advice received from the Water and Rivers Commission when determining applications.

PART 7—HERITAGE PROTECTION

7.1 Heritage List

- 7.1.1 The local government is to establish and maintain a Heritage List to identify those places within the Scheme area which are of cultural heritage significance and worthy of conservation under the provisions of the Scheme, together with a description of each place and the reasons for its entry.
- 7.1.2 In the preparation of the Heritage List the local government is to—
 - (a) have regard to the municipal inventory prepared by the local government under section 45 of the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990*; and
 - (b) include on the Heritage List such of the entries on the municipal inventory as it considers to be appropriate.
- 7.1.3 In considering a proposal to include a place on the Heritage List the local government is to-
 - (a) notify in writing the owner and occupier of the place and provide them with a copy of the description proposed to be used under clause 7.1.1 and the reasons for the proposed entry;
 - (b) invite submissions on the proposal from the owner and occupier of the place within 21 days of the day the notice is served;
 - (c) carry out such other consultations as it thinks fit; and
 - (d) consider any submissions made and resolve to enter the place on the Heritage List with or without modification or reject the proposal after consideration of the submissions.
- 7.1.4 Where a place is included on the Heritage List, the local government is to give notice of the inclusion to the Commission, the Heritage Council of Western Australia and to the owner and occupier of the place.
- 7.1.5 The local government is to keep a copy of the Heritage List with the Scheme documents for public inspection.
- 7.1.6 The local government may remove or modify the entry of a place on the Heritage List by following the procedures set out in clause 7.1.3.
 - Note: 1. The purpose and intent of the heritage provisions are—
 - (a) to facilitate the conservation of places of heritage value; and
 - (b) to ensure as far as possible that development occurs with due regard to heritage values.
 - $2.\ A\ "place"\ is\ defined\ in\ Schedule\ 1\ and\ may\ include\ works,\ buildings\ and\ contents\ of\ buildings.$

7.2 Designation of a Heritage Area

- 7.2.1 If, in the opinion of the local government, special planning control is needed to conserve and enhance the cultural heritage significance and character of an area, the local government may, by resolution, designate that area as a heritage area.
- 7.2.2 The local government is to—
 - (a) adopt for each heritage area a Local Planning Policy which is to comprise—
 - (i) a map showing the boundaries of the heritage area;

- (ii) a record of places of heritage significance; and
- (iii) objectives and guidelines for the conservation of the heritage area;

and

- (b) keep a copy of the Local Planning Policy for any designated heritage area with the Scheme documents for public inspection.
- 7.2.3 If a local government proposes to designate an area as a heritage area, the local government is to—
 - (a) notify in writing each owner of land affected by the proposed designation and provide the owner with a copy of the proposed Local Planning Policy for the heritage area;
 - (b) advertise the proposal by—
 - (i) publishing a notice of the proposed designation once a week for 2 consecutive weeks in a newspaper circulating in the Scheme area;
 - (ii) erecting a sign giving notice of the proposed designation in a prominent location in the area that would be affected by the designation; and
 - (iii) such other methods as the local government considers appropriate to ensure widespread notice of the proposal;

and

- (c) carry out such other consultation as the local government considers appropriate.
- 7.2.4 Notice of a proposal under clause 7.2.3(b) is to specify—
 - (a) the area subject of the proposed designation;
 - (b) where the proposed Local Planning Policy which will apply to the proposed heritage area may be inspected; and
 - (c) in what form and in what period (being not less than 21 days from the day the notice is published or the sign is erected, as the case requires) submissions may be made.
- 7.2.5 After the expiry of the period within which submissions may be made, the local government is to—
 - (a) review the proposed designation in the light of any submissions made; and
 - (b) resolve to adopt the designation with or without modification, or not to proceed with the designation.
- 7.2.6 If the local government resolves to adopt the designation, the local government is to forward a copy of the designation to the Heritage Council of Western Australia, the Commission and each owner of land affected by the designation.
- 7.2.7 The local government may modify or revoke a designation of a heritage area.
- 7.2.8 Clauses 7.2.3 to 7.2.6 apply, with any necessary changes, to the amendment of a designation of a heritage area.

7.3 Heritage Agreements

The local government may, in accordance with the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990*, enter into a heritage agreement with an owner or occupier of land or a building for the purpose of binding the land or affecting the use of the land or building insofar as the interest of that owner or occupier permits.

Note: 1. A heritage agreement may include a covenant intended to run with the land relating to the development or use of the land or any part of the land.

2. Detailed provisions relating to heritage agreements are set out in the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990*.

7.4 Heritage Assessment

Despite any existing assessment on record, the local government may require a heritage assessment to be carried out prior to the approval of any development proposed in a heritage area or in respect of a heritage place listed on the Heritage List.

7.5 Variations to Scheme Provisions for a Heritage Place or Heritage Area

Where desirable to—

- (a) facilitate the conservation of a heritage place entered in the Register of Places under the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990 or listed in the Heritage List under clause 7.1.1; or
- (b) enhance or preserve heritage values in a heritage area designated under clause 7.2.1, the local government may vary any site or development requirement specified in the Scheme or the Residential Design Codes by following the procedures set out in clause 5.5.2.

PART 8—DEVELOPMENT OF LAND

8.1 Requirement for Approval to Commence Development

Subject to clause 8.2, all development on land zoned and reserved under the Scheme requires the prior approval of the local government. A person must not commence or carry out any development without first having applied for and obtained the planning approval of the local government pursuant to the provisions of Part 9.

Note: 1. The planning approval of the local government is required for both the development of land (subject of this Part) and the use of land (subject of Part 4).

2. Development includes the erection, placement and display of any advertisement.

8.2 Permitted Development

Except as otherwise provided in the Scheme, for the purpose of the Scheme the following development does not require the planning approval of the local government—

- (a) the carrying out of any building or work which affects only the interior of a building and which does not materially affect the external appearance of the building except where the building is—
 - (i) located in a place that has been registered in the Register of Places under the *Heritage* of Western Australia Act 1990;
 - (ii) the subject of an Order under Part 6 of the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990; or
 - (iii) included on the Heritage List under clause 7.1 of the Scheme;
- (b) the erection on a lot of a single house including any extension, ancillary outbuildings and swimming pools, except where—
 - (i) the proposal requires the exercise of a discretion by the local government under the Scheme to vary the provisions of the Residential Design Codes;
 - (ii) the development will be located in a heritage area designated under the Scheme;
 - (iii) the development will be located on a lot abutting an unconstructed road or a lot which does not have frontage to a constructed road; or
 - (iv) the development will be located on a lot located in a Rural Residential or Rural Smallholding zone.
- (c) the demolition of any building or structure except where the building or structure is—
 - (i) located in a place that has been entered in the Register of Places under the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990; or
 - (ii) the subject of an Order under Part 6 of the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990;
 - (iii) included on the Heritage List under clause 7.1 of the Scheme; or
 - (iv) located within a heritage area designated under the Scheme
- (d) a home office:
- (e) any works which are temporary and in existence for less than 48 hours or such longer time as the local government agrees; and
- (f) any of the exempted classes of advertisements listed in Schedule 5 except in respect of a place included in the Heritage List or in a Heritage Area.

Note: Development carried out in accordance with a subdivision approval granted by the Commission is exempt under section 20D of the Town Planning Act.

8.3 Amending or Revoking a Planning Approval

The local government may, on written application from the owner of land in respect of which planning approval has been granted, revoke or amend the planning approval, prior to the commencement of the use or development subject of the planning approval.

8.4 Unauthorised Existing Developments

8.4.1 The local government may grant planning approval to a use or development already commenced or carried out regardless of when it was commenced or carried out, if the development conforms to the provisions of the Scheme.

8.4.2 Development which was unlawfully commenced is not rendered lawful by the occurrence of any subsequent event except the granting of planning approval, and the continuation of the development unlawfully commenced is taken to be lawful development upon the grant of planning approval.

Note 1. Applications for approval to an existing development are made under Part 9.

2. The approval by the local government of an existing development does not affect the power of the local government to take appropriate action for a breach of the Scheme or the Act in respect of the commencement or carrying out of development without planning approval.

PART 9—APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING APPROVAL

9.1 Form of Application

- 9.1.1 An application for approval for one or more of the following—
 - (a) a use or commencement of development on a Local reserve under clause 3.4;
 - (b) commencement of a 'P' use which does not comply with all relevant development standards and requirements of the Scheme as referred to in clause 4.3.2;
 - (c) commencement of a 'D' use or an 'A' use as referred to in clause 4.3.2;
 - (d) commencement of a use not listed in the Zoning Table under clause 4.4.2(b);
 - (e) alteration or extension of a non-conforming use under clause 4.9;
 - (f) a change of a non-conforming use under clause 4.9;
 - (g) continuation of a non-conforming use under clause 4.12;
 - (h) variation of a site or development requirement under clause 5.5;
 - (i) commencement of development under clause 8.1;
 - (j) continuation of development already commenced or carried out under clause 8.4;

- (k) a subsequent planning approval pursuant to an approval under clause 10.8.1; and
- (l) the erection, placement or display of an advertisement,

is, subject to clause 9.1.2, to be made in the form prescribed in Schedule 6 and is to be signed by the owner, and accompanied by such plans and other information as is required under the Scheme.

9.1.2 An application for the erection, placement or display of an advertisement is to be accompanied by the additional information set out in the form prescribed in Schedule 7.

9.2 Accompanying Material

Unless the local government waives any particular requirement every application for planning approval is to be accompanied by—

- (a) a plan or plans to a scale of not less than 1:500 showing—
 - (i) the location of the site including street names, lot number(s), north point and the dimensions of the site;
 - (ii) the existing and proposed ground levels over the whole of the land subject of the application and the location, height and type of all existing structures, and structures and vegetation proposed to be removed;
 - (iii) the existing and proposed use of the site, including proposed hours of operation, and buildings and structures to be erected on the site;
 - (iv) the existing and proposed means of access for pedestrians and vehicles to and from the site;
 - (v) the location, number, dimensions and layout of all parking spaces intended to be provided;
 - (vi) the location and dimensions of any area proposed to be provided for the loading and unloading of vehicles carrying goods or commodities to and from the site and the means of access to and from those areas;
 - (vii) the location, dimensions and design of any open storage or trade display area and particulars of the manner in which it is proposed to develop those areas; and
 - (viii) the nature and extent of any open space and landscaping proposed for the site.
- (b) plans, elevations and sections of any building proposed to be erected or altered and of any building it is intended to retain;
- (c) any specialist studies that the local government may require the applicant to undertake in support of the application such as traffic, heritage, environmental, engineering, or urban design studies; and
- (d) any other plan or information that the local government may reasonably require to enable the application to be determined.

9.3 Additional Material for Heritage Matters

Where an application relates to a place entered on the Heritage List or within a heritage area, the local government may require an applicant to provide one or more of the following to assist the local government in its determination of the application—

- (a) street elevations drawn to a scale not smaller than 1:100 showing the proposed development and the whole of the existing development on each lot immediately adjoining the land the subject of the application, and drawn as one continuous elevation;
- (b) a detailed schedule of all finishes, including materials and colours of the proposed development and, unless the local government exempts the applicant from the requirement or any part of it, the finishes of the existing developments on the subject lot and on each lot immediately adjoining the subject lot.

9.4 Advertising of Applications

- 9.4.1 Where an application is made for planning approval to commence a use or commence or carry out development which involves a use which is—
 - (a) an 'A' use under clause 4.3.2; or
 - (b) a use not listed in the Zoning Table,

the local government is not to grant approval to that application unless notice given in accordance with clause 9.4.3.

- 9.4.2 Despite clause 9.4.1, where application is made for a purpose other than a purpose referred to in that clause, the local government may require notice to be given in accordance with clause 9.4.3.
- 9.4.3 The local government may give notice or require the applicant to give notice of an application for planning approval in one or more of the following ways—
 - (a) notice of the proposed use or development served on nearby owners and occupiers who, in the opinion of the local government are likely to be affected by the granting of planning approval stating that submissions may be made to the local government by a specified date being not less than 14 days from the day the notice is served;
 - (b) notice of the proposed use or development published in a newspaper circulating in the Scheme Area stating that submissions may be made to the local government by a specified date being not less than 14 days from the day the notice is published;

- (c) a sign or signs displaying notice of the proposed use or development to be erected in a conspicuous position on the land for a period of not less than 14 days from the day the notice is erected.
- 9.4.4 The notice referred to in clause 9.4.3(a) and (b) is to be in the form prescribed in Schedule 8 with such modifications as are considered appropriate by the local government.
- 9.4.5 Any person may inspect the application for planning approval referred to in the notice and material accompanying that application at the offices of the local government.
- 9.4.6 After the expiration of the specified period from the serving of notice of the application for planning approval, the publication of the notice, or the erection of a sign or signs, whichever is the later, the local government is to consider and determine the application.

PART 10—PROCEDURE FOR DEALING WITH APPLICATIONS

10.1 Consultations with Other Authorities

10.1.1 In considering any application for planning approval the local government may consult with any other statutory, public, or planning authority it considers appropriate.

10.1.2 In the case of land reserved under the Scheme for the purposes of a public authority, the local government is to consult that authority before making its determination.

10.2 Matters to be Considered by Local Government

The local government in considering an application for planning approval is to have due regard to such of the following matters as are in the opinion of the local government relevant to the use or development the subject of the application—

- (a) the aims and provisions of the Scheme and any other relevant town planning schemes operating within the Scheme Area;
- (b) the requirements of orderly and proper planning including any relevant proposed new town planning scheme or amendment, or region scheme or amendment, which has been granted consent for public submissions to be sought;
- (c) any approved Statement of Planning Policy of the Commission;
- (d) any approved Environmental Protection Policy under the Environmental Protection Act 1986;
- (e) any relevant policy or strategy of the Commission or any relevant planning policy adopted by the Government of the State;
- (f) any Local Planning Policy adopted by the local government under clause 2.4, and any other plan or guideline adopted by the local government under the Scheme;
- (g) in the case of land reserved under the Scheme, the ultimate purpose intended for the reserve;
- (h) the conservation of any place that has been entered in the Register within the meaning of the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990* or which is included in the Heritage List under clause 7.1, and the effect of the proposal on the character or appearance of a heritage area;
- (i) the compatibility of a use or development with its setting;
- (j) any social issues that have an effect on the amenity of the locality;
- (k) the cultural significance of any place or area affected by the development;
- (l) the likely effect of the proposal on the natural environment and any means that are proposed to protect or to mitigate impacts on the natural environment;
- (m) whether the land to which that application relates is unsuitable for the proposal by reason of it being, or likely to be, subject to flooding, tidal inundation, subsidence, landslip, bush fire, or any other risk;
- (n) the preservation of the amenity of the locality;
- (o) the relationship of the proposal to development on adjoining land or on other land in the locality including but not limited to, the likely effect of the height, bulk, scale, orientation and appearance of the proposal;
- (p) whether the proposed means of access to and egress from the site are adequate and whether adequate provision has been made for the loading, unloading, manoeuvring and parking of vehicles:
- (q) the amount of traffic likely to be generated by the proposal, particularly in relation to the capacity of the road system in the locality and the probable effect on traffic flow and safety;
- (r) whether public transport services are necessary and, if so, whether they are available and adequate for the proposal;
- (s) whether public utility services are available and adequate for the proposal;
- (t) whether adequate provision has been made for access for pedestrians and cyclists (including end of trip storage, toilet and shower facilities);
- (u) whether adequate provision has been made for access by disabled persons;
- (v) whether adequate provision has been made for the landscaping of the land to which the application relates and whether any trees or other vegetation on the land should be preserved;
- (w) whether the proposal is likely to cause soil erosion or land degradation;
- (x) the potential loss of any community service or benefit resulting from the planning approval;

- (y) any relevant submission received on the application;
- (z) the comments or submissions received from any authority consulted under clause 10.1.1;
- (za) the need to protect Aboriginal sites of significance as required under the *Aboriginal Heritage Act 1972*;
- (zb) potential impacts of noise, dust light, risk and other pollutants on surrounding land uses; and
- (zc) any other planning consideration the local government considers relevant.

10.3 Determination of Applications

In determining an application for planning approval the local government may—

- (a) grant its approval with or without conditions; or
- (b) refuse to grant its approval.

10.4 Form and Date of Determination

10.4.1 As soon as practicable after making a determination in relation to the application, the local government is to convey its determination to the applicant in the form prescribed in Schedule 9 and the date of determination is to be the date given in the notice of the local government's determination.

10.4.2 Where the local government refuses an application for planning approval the local government is to give reasons for its refusal.

10.5 Term of Planning Approval

10.5.1 Where the local government grants planning approval for the development of land—

- (a) the development approved is to be substantially commenced within two years, or such other period as specified in the approval, after the date of determination; and
- (b) the approval lapses if the development has not substantially commenced before the expiration of that period.

10.5.2 A written request may be made to the local government for an extension of the term of planning approval at any time prior to the expiry of the approval period in clause 10.5.1.

10.6 Temporary Planning Approval

Where the local government grants planning approval, the local government may impose conditions limiting the period of time for which the approval is granted.

Note: A temporary planning approval is where the local government grants approval for a limited period, for example, where the land may be required for some other purpose in the future, and is different to the term of the planning approval which is the period within which the development must commence.

10.7 Scope of Planning Approval

Planning approval may be granted—

- (a) for the use or development for which the approval is sought;
- (b) for that use or development, except for a specified part or aspect of that use or development; or
- (c) for a specified part or aspect of that use or development.

10.8 Approval Subject to Later Approval of Details

10.8.1 Where an application is for a development that includes the carrying out of any building or works, the local government may grant approval subject to matters requiring the subsequent planning approval of the local government. These matters may include the siting, design, external appearance of the buildings, means of access, landscaping, or such other matters as the local government thinks fit.

10.8.2 In respect of an approval requiring subsequent planning approval, the local government may require such further details as it thinks fit prior to considering the application.

10.8.3 Where the local government has granted approval subject to matters requiring the later planning approval of the local government, an application for approval of those matters must be made not later than 2 years after the date of the determination of the first approval, or such other period as is specified in the approval.

10.9 Deemed Refusal

10.9.1 Subject to clause 10.9.2, an application for planning approval is deemed to have been refused if a determination in respect of that application is not conveyed to the applicant by the local government within 60 days of the receipt of the application by the local government, or within such further time as is agreed in writing between the applicant and the local government.

10.9.2 An application for planning approval which is the subject of a notice under clause 9.4 is deemed to be refused where a determination in respect of that application is not conveyed to the applicant by the local government within 90 days of the receipt of the application by the local government, or within such further time as is agreed in writing between the applicant and the local government.

10.9.3 Despite an application for planning approval being deemed to have been refused, the local government may issue a determination in respect of the application at any time after the expiry of the period specified in clauses 10.9.1 or 10.9.2 as the case requires, and that determination is as valid and effective from the date of determination as if it had been made before the period expired.

10.10 Appeals

An applicant aggrieved by a determination of the local government in respect of the exercise of a discretionary power under the Scheme may appeal under Part V of the Town Planning Act.

PART 11—ENFORCEMENT AND ADMINISTRATION

11.1 Powers of the Local Government

- 11.1.1 The local government in implementing the Scheme has the power to—
 - (a) enter into an agreement with any owner, occupier or other person having an interest in land affected by the provisions of the Scheme in respect of any matter pertaining to the Scheme;
 - (b) acquire any land or buildings within the Scheme Area under the provisions of the Scheme or the Town Planning Act; and
 - (c) deal with or dispose of any land which it has acquired under the Scheme or the Town Planning Act in accordance with the law and for such purpose may make such agreements with other owners as it considers fit.
- 11.1.2 An employee of the local government authorised by the local government may at all reasonable times and with such assistance as may be required, enter any building or land for the purpose of ascertaining whether the provisions of the Scheme are being observed.

11.2 Removal and Repair of Existing Advertisements

- 11.2.1 Where an existing advertisement at, or at any time after, the coming into force of the Scheme is, in the opinion of the local government, in conflict with the amenity of the locality, the local government may by written notice (giving clear reasons) require the advertiser to remove, relocate, repair, adapt, or otherwise modify the advertisement.
- 11.2.2 Where, in the opinion of the local government, an advertisement has deteriorated to a point where it is in conflict with the aims of the Scheme or it ceases to be effective for the purpose for which it was erected or displayed, the local government may by written notice require the advertiser to—
 - (a) repair, repaint or otherwise restore the advertisement to a standard specified by the local government in the notice; or
 - (b) remove the advertisement.
- 11.2.3 For the purpose of clauses 11.2.1 and 11.2.2 any notice is to be served on the advertiser and is to specify—
 - (a) the advertisement the subject of the notice;
 - (b) full details of the action or alternative courses of action to be taken by the advertiser to comply with the notice; and
 - (c) the period, being not less than 60 days from the date of the local government's determination, within which the action specified is to be completed by the advertiser.
- 11.2.4 A person on whom notice is served under this clause may appeal under Part V of the Town Planning Act against the determination of the local government.

11.3 Delegation of Functions

- 11.3.1 The local government may, in writing and either generally or as otherwise provided by the instrument of delegation, delegate to a committee or the CEO, within the meaning of those expressions under the *Local Government Act 1995*, the exercise of any of its powers or the discharge of any of its duties under the Scheme, other than this power of delegation.
- 11.3.2 The CEO may delegate to any employee of the local government the exercise of any of the CEO's powers or the discharge of any of the CEO's duties under clause 11.3.1.
- 11.3.3 The exercise of the power of delegation under clause 11.3.1 requires a decision of an absolute majority as if the power had been exercised under the *Local Government Act 1995*.
- 11.3.4 Sections 5.45 and 5.46 of the *Local Government Act 1995* and the regulations referred to in section 5.46 apply to a delegation made under this clause as if the delegation were a delegation under Division 4 of Part 5 of that Act.

11.4 Person Must Comply with Provisions of Scheme

- 11.4.1 A person must not—
 - (a) contravene or fail to comply with the provisions of the Scheme;
 - (b) use any land or commence or continue to carry out any development within the Scheme Area—
 - (i) otherwise than in accordance with the Scheme;
 - (ii) unless all approvals required by the Scheme have been granted and issued;
 - (iii) otherwise than in accordance with any conditions imposed upon the grant and the issue of any approval required by the Scheme; and
 - (iv) otherwise than in accordance with any standards laid down and any requirements prescribed by the Scheme or determined by the local government under the Scheme with respect to that building or that use.

Note: Section 10(4) of the Town Planning Act provides that a person who—

(a) contravenes or fails to comply with the provisions of a town planning scheme; or

(b) commences or continues to carry out any development which is required to comply with a town planning scheme otherwise than in accordance with that scheme or otherwise than in accordance with any condition imposed with respect to the development by the responsible authority pursuant to its powers under that scheme,

is guilty of an offence.

Penalty: \$50,000, and a daily penalty of \$5,000.

11.5 Compensation

- 11.5.1 A person whose land or property is injuriously affected by the making or amendment of the Scheme may make a claim for compensation under Section 11(1) of the Town Planning Act—
 - (a) in any case, within 6 months of the date of publication of notice of the approval of the Scheme or the amendment, as the case requires, in accordance with the *Town Planning Regulations* 1967; or
 - (b) where the land has been reserved for a public purpose and—
 - (i) an application made under the Scheme for approval to carry out development on the land is refused; or
 - (ii) an application made under the Scheme for approval to carry out development on the land is granted subject to conditions that have the effect of permitting the land to be used or developed for no purpose other than a public purpose,

not later than 6 months after the application is refused or the permission granted.

11.5.2 A person whose land or property is injuriously affected by the making of a Scheme may not claim compensation for that injurious affection more than once under clause 11.5.1

Note: A claim for compensation under section 11(1) of the Town Planning Act may be made in the Form No. 7 in Appendix A of the *Town Planning Regulations 1967*.

11.6 Purchase or Taking of Land

11.6.1 If, where compensation for injurious affection is claimed under the Town Planning Act, the local government elects to purchase or take the land compulsorily the local government is to give written notice of that election to the claimant within 3 months of the claim for compensation being made

11.6.2 The local government may deal with or dispose of land acquired by it for the purpose of a Local Reserve upon such terms and conditions as it thinks fit but the land must be used, and preserved, for a use compatible with the use for which it is reserved.

Note: Section 13 of the Town Planning Act empowers the local government to purchase or compulsorily acquire land comprised in a scheme.

11.7 Notice for Removal of Certain Buildings

11.7.1 Under section 10(1) of the Town Planning Act, 28 days written notice is prescribed as the notice to be given for the removal of a building or other work referred to in that subsection.

11.7.2 The local government may recover expenses under Section 10(2) of the Town Planning Act in a Court of competent jurisdiction.

Schedule 1—Dictionary of Defined Words and Expressions

1. General definitions

In the Scheme—

"advertisement" means any word, letter, model, sign, placard, board, notice, device or representation, whether illuminated or not, in the nature of, and employed wholly or partly for the purposes of, advertisement, announcement or direction, and includes any hoarding or similar structure used, or adapted for use, for the display of advertisements. The term includes any airborne device anchored to any land or building and any vehicle or trailer or other similar object placed or located so as to serve the purpose of advertising;

"aged or dependent person" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;

"amenity" means all those factors which combine to form the character of an area and include the present and likely future amenity;

"building" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes

"building envelope" means an area of land within a lot marked on a plan approved by the responsible authority within which all buildings and effluent disposal facilities on the lot must be contained;

"Commission" means the Western Australian Planning Commission constituted under the Western Australian Planning Commission Act 1985

"conservation" has the same meaning as in the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990;

"cultural heritage significance" has the same meaning as in the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990:

"floor area" has the same meaning as in the Building Code of Australia 1996 published by the Australian Building Codes Board;

- "frontage", when used in relation to a building that is used for—
 - (a) residential purposes, has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes; and
 - (b) purposes other than residential purposes, means the road alignment at the front of a lot and, if a lot abuts 2 or more roads, the one to which the building or proposed building faces;
- "Gazettal date", in relation to a Scheme, means the date on which the Scheme is published in the *Gazette* under section 7(3) of the Town Planning Act;
- "height" when used in relation to a building that is used for—
 - (a) residential purposes, has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes; or
 - (b) purposes other than residential purposes, means the maximum vertical distance between the ground level and the finished roof height directly above;
- "incidental use" means a use of premises which is ancillary and subordinate to the predominant use:
- "local government" means the Shire of Cranbrook;
- "Local Planning Strategy" means the Local Planning Strategy in respect of the Scheme, as endorsed by the Commission under regulation 12B of the *Town Planning Regulations 1967* and amended from time to time;
- "lot" has the same meaning as in the Town Planning Act but does not include a strata or survey strata lot:
- "minerals" has the same meaning as in the Mining Act 1978;
- "net lettable area (NLA)" means the area of all floors within the internal finished surfaces of permanent walls but excludes the following areas
 - (a) all stairs, toilets, cleaner's cupboards, lift shafts and motor rooms, escalators, tea rooms and plant rooms, and other service areas;
 - (b) lobbies between lifts facing other lifts serving the same floor;
 - (c) areas set aside as public space or thoroughfares and not for the exclusive use of occupiers of the floor or building;
 - (d) areas set aside for the provision of facilities or services to the floor or building where such facilities are not for the exclusive use of occupiers of the floor or building;
- "non-conforming use" has the same meaning as it has in section 12(2) (a) of the Town Planning Act;
- "owner", in relation to any land, includes the Crown and every person who jointly or severally whether at law or in equity—
 - (a) is entitled to the land for an estate in fee simple in possession;
 - (b) is a person to whom the Crown has lawfully contracted to grant the fee simple of that land:
 - (c) is a lessor or licensee from the Crown; or
 - (d) is entitled to receive or is in receipt of, or if the land were let to a tenant, would be entitled to receive, the rents and profits from the land, whether as beneficial owner, trustee, mortgagee in possession or otherwise;
- "place", in Part 7 (Heritage Protection) has the same meaning as it has in the Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990;
- "plot ratio", in the case of residential dwellings has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;
- "precinct" means a definable area where particular planning policies, guidelines or standards apply;
- "predominant use" means the primary use of premises to which all other uses carried out on the premises are subordinate, incidental or ancillary;
- "premises" means land or buildings;
- "region scheme" means a regional planning scheme made under the Western Australian Planning Commission Act 1985, as amended from time to time;
- "Residential Design Codes" means the Residential Design Codes in Appendix 2 to the Western Australian Planning Commission Statement of Planning Policy No. 1, as amended from time to time;
- "retail" means the sale or hire of goods or services to the public;
- "substantially commenced" means that work or development the subject of planning approval has been begun by the performance of some substantial part of that work or development;
- "Town Planning Act" means the Town Planning and Development Act 1928;
- "wholesale" means the sale of goods or materials to be sold by others;
- "zone" means a portion of the Scheme area shown on the map by distinctive colouring, patterns, symbols, hatching or edging for the purpose of indicating the restrictions imposed by the Scheme on the use and development of land, but does not include a reserve or special control area.

2. Land use definitions

In the Scheme-

- "agriculture—extensive" means premises used for the raising of stock or crops but does not include agriculture—intensive or animal husbandry—intensive;
- "agriculture—intensive" means premises used for trade or commercial purposes, including outbuildings and earthworks, associated with the following
 - (a) the production of grapes, vegetables, flowers, exotic or native plants, or fruit or nuts;
 - (b) the establishment and operation of fruit nurseries; or
 - (c) the development of land for irrigated fodder production or irrigated pasture (including turf farms);
- "agroforestry" means land used commercially for tree production and agriculture where trees are planted in blocks of more than one hectare;
- "amusement parlour" means premises open to the public, where the predominant use is for amusement by means of amusement machines and where there are more than 2 amusement machines operating within the premises;
- "animal establishment" means premises used for the breeding, boarding, training or caring of animals for commercial purposes but does not include animal husbandry—intensive or veterinary centre;
- "ancillary accommodation" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;
- "ancillary tourist use" means premises used for—
 - (a) recreation or entertainment,
 - (b) consumption of food and / or beverages,
 - (c) the sale of produce,
 - (d) the sale of arts and crafts, and / or
 - (e) conducting excursions for tourists,
- where such use is incidental to and directly related to the predominant use of the land;
- "animal husbandry—intensive" means premises used for keeping, rearing or fattening of pigs, poultry (for either egg or meat production), rabbits (for either meat or fur production) and other livestock in feedlots;
- "aquaculture" has the same meaning given to the term in the Fish Resources Management Act 1994:
- "bed and breakfast" means a dwelling, used by a resident of the dwelling, to provide accommodation for persons away from their normal place of residence on a short-term commercial basis and includes the provision of breakfast;
- "betting agency" means an office or totalisator agency established under the *Totalisator Agency Board Betting Act 1960*;
- "caravan park" has the same meaning as in the Caravan Parks and Camping Grounds Act 1995;
- "caretaker's dwelling" means a dwelling on the same site as a building, operation, or plant, and occupied by a supervisor of that building, operation or plant;
- "car park" means premises used primarily for parking vehicles whether open to the public or not but does not include any part of a public road used for parking or for a taxi rank, or any premises in which cars are displayed for sale;
- "chalet" means a detached holiday accommodation unit including cooking facilities which may be fully self-contained or not, and which is generally of single storey or split-level construction.
- "child care premises" has the same meaning as in the Community Services (Child Care) Regulations 1988;
- "cinema/theatre" means premises where the public may view a motion picture or theatrical production:
- "civic use" means premises used by a government department, an instrumentality of the Crown, or the local government, for administrative, recreational or other purposes;
- "club premises" means premises used by a legally constituted club or association or other body of persons united by a common interest;
- "community purpose" means the use of premises designed or adapted primarily for the provision of educational, social or recreational facilities or services by organizations involved in activities for community benefit;
- "consulting rooms" means premises used by no more than 2 health consultants for the investigation or treatment of human injuries or ailments and for general outpatient care;
- "convenience store" means premises—
 - (a) used for the retail sale of convenience goods commonly sold in supermarkets, delicatessens or newsagents, or the retail sale of petrol and those convenience goods;
 - (b) operated during hours which include, but may extend beyond, normal trading hours;
 - (c) which provide associated parking; and
 - (d) the floor area of which does not exceed 300 square metres net lettable area;

"corrective institution" means premises used to hold and reform persons committed to it by a court, such as a prison or other type of detention facility;

"dwelling" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;

"educational establishment" means premises used for the purposes of education and includes a school, tertiary institution, business college, academy or other educational centre;

"exhibition centre" means premises used for the display, or display and sale, of materials of an artistic, cultural or historical nature, and includes a museum or art gallery;

"family day care" means premises used to provide family day care within the meaning of the Community Services (Child Care) Regulations 1988;

"fast food outlet" means premises used for the preparation, sale and serving of food to customers in a form ready to be eaten without further preparation, primarily off the premises, but does not include a lunch bar;

"fuel depot" means premises used for the storage and sale in bulk of solid or liquid or gaseous fuel, but does not include a service station and specifically excludes the sale by retail into a vehicle for final use of such fuel from the premises;

"funeral parlour" means premises used to prepare and store bodies for burial or cremation;

"grouped dwelling" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;

"holiday accommodation" means accommodation specifically catering for tourists and includes bed and breakfast accommodation, chalets, farmstay, guesthouses, caravan parks, etc. but does not include hotels, or motels;

"home business" means a business, service or profession carried out in a dwelling or on land around a dwelling by an occupier of the dwelling which—

- (a) does not employ more than 2 people not members of the occupier's household;
- (b) will not cause injury to or adversely affect the amenity of the neighbourhood;
- (c) does not occupy an area greater than 50 square metres, except that for land in the Rural zone under the Scheme the local government may permit an area up to 200 square metres;
- (d) does not involve the retail sale, display or hire of goods of any nature;
- (e) in relation to vehicles and parking, does not result in traffic difficulties as a result of the inadequacy of parking or an increase in traffic volumes in the neighbourhood, and does not involve the presence, use or calling of a vehicle more than 3.5 tonnes tare weight, except that for land in the Rural zone under the Scheme the local government may permit the presence and use of up to 3 vehicles of more than 3.5 tonnes tare weight; and
- (f) does not involve the use of an essential service of greater capacity than normally required in the zone;

"home occupation" means an occupation carried out in a dwelling or on land around a dwelling by an occupier of the dwelling which—

- (a) does not employ any person not a member of the occupier's household;
- (b) will not cause injury to or adversely affect the amenity of the neighbourhood;
- (c) does not occupy an area greater than 20 square metres;
- (d) does not display a sign exceeding 0.2 square metres;
- (e) does not involve the retail sale, display or hire of goods of any nature;
- (f) in relation to vehicles and parking, does not result in the requirement for a greater number of parking facilities than normally required for a single dwelling or an increase in traffic volume in the neighbourhood, does not involve the presence, use or calling of a vehicle more than 2 tonnes tare weight, and does not include provision for the fuelling, repair or maintenance of motor vehicles; and
- (g) does not involve the use of an essential service of greater capacity than normally required in the zone;

"home office" means a home occupation limited to a business carried out solely within a dwelling by a resident of the dwelling but which does not—

- (a) entail clients or customers travelling to and from the dwelling;
- (b) involve any advertising signs on the premises; or
- (c) require any external change to the appearance of the dwelling;

"home store" means any shop with a net lettable area not exceeding 100 square metres attached to a dwelling and which is operated by a person resident in the dwelling;

"hospital" means premises in which persons are admitted and lodged for medical treatment or care and includes a maternity hospital;

"hotel" means premises providing accommodation the subject of a hotel licence under the *Liquor Licensing Act 1988*, and may include a betting agency on those premises, but does not include a tavern or motel:

"industry" means premises used for the manufacture, dismantling, processing, assembly, treating, testing, servicing, maintenance or repairing of goods, products, articles, materials or substances and includes premises on the same land used for—

- (a) the storage of goods;
- (b) the work of administration or accounting;

- (c) the selling of goods by wholesale or retail; or
- (d) the provision of amenities for employees,

incidental to any of those industrial operations:

- "industry—cottage" means a trade or light industry producing arts and crafts goods which does not fall within the definition of a home occupation and which—
 - (a) does not cause injury to or adversely affect the amenity of the neighbourhood;
 - (b) where operated in a residential zone, does not employ any person other than a member of the occupier's household;
 - (c) is conducted in an out-building which is compatible with the principal uses to which land in the zone in which it is located may be put;
 - (d) does not occupy an area in excess of 50 square metres; and
 - (e) does not display a sign exceeding 0.2 square metres in area;
- "industry—extractive" means an industry which involves the extraction, quarrying or removal of sand, gravel, clay, hard rock, stone or similar material from the land and includes the treatment and storage of those materials, or the manufacture of products from those materials on, or adjacent to, the land from which the materials are extracted, but does not include industry—mining;
- "industry—general" means an industry other than a cottage, extractive, light, mining, rural or service industry;

"industry—light" means an industry—

- (a) in which the processes carried on, the machinery used, and the goods and commodities carried to and from the premises do not cause any injury to or adversely affect the amenity of the locality;
- (b) the establishment or conduct of which does not, or will not, impose an undue load on any existing or proposed service for the supply or provision of essential services;

"industry—mining" means land used commercially to extract minerals from the land;

"industry-rural" means-

- (a) an industry handling, treating, processing or packing rural products; or
- (b) a workshop servicing plant or equipment used for rural purposes;

"industry—service" means—

- (a) an industry—light carried out from premises which may have a retail shop front and from which goods manufactured on the premises may be sold; or
- (b) premises having a retail shop front and used as a depot for receiving goods to be sorwized:
- "lunch bar" means premises or part of premises used for the sale of takeaway food (in a form ready to be consumed without further preparation) within industrial or commercial areas;
- "market" means premises used for the display and sale of goods from stalls by independent vendors:
- "medical centre" means premises, other than a hospital, used by one or more health consultant(s) for the investigation or treatment of human injuries or ailments and for general outpatient care (including preventative care, diagnosis, medical and surgical treatment, and counselling):
- "motel" means premises used to accommodate patrons in a manner similar to a hotel but in which specific provision is made for the accommodation of patrons with motor vehicles and may comprise premises licensed under the *Liquor Licensing Act 1988*;
- "motor vehicle, boat or caravan sales" means premises used to sell or hire motor vehicles, boats or caravans;

"motor vehicle repair" means premises used for or in connection with-

- (a) electrical and mechanical repairs, or overhauls, to vehicles; or
- (b) repairs to tyres

but does not include premises used for recapping or retreading of tyres, panel beating, spray painting or chassis reshaping;

"motor vehicle wash" means premises where the primary use is the washing of motor vehicles;

"night club" means premises—

- (a) used for entertainment with or without eating facilities; and
- (b) licensed under the Liquor Licensing Act 1988;
- "office" means premises used for administration, clerical, technical, professional or other like business activities;
- "park home park" has the same meaning as in the Caravan Parks and Camping Grounds Regulations 1997;
- "place of worship" means premises used for religious activities such as a church, chapel, mosque, synagogue or temple;

- "plantation" has the same meaning as in the Code of Practice for Timber Plantations in Western Australia (1997) published by the Department of Conservation and Land Management and the Australian Forest Growers;
- "plant nursery" means premises used for the propagation, rearing and sale of plants and the storage and sale of products associated with horticultural and garden décor.
- "reception centre" means premises used for functions on formal or ceremonial occasions but not for unhosted use for general entertainment purposes;
- "recreation—private" means premises used for indoor or outdoor leisure, recreation or sport which are not usually open to the public without charge;
- "residential building" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;
- "restaurant" means premises where the predominant use is the sale and consumption of food and drinks on the premises and where seating is provided for patrons, and includes a restaurant licensed under the *Liquor Licensing Act 1988*;
- "restricted premises" means premises used for the sale by retail or wholesale, or the offer for hire, loan or exchange, or the exhibition, display or delivery of—
 - (a) publications that are classified as restricted under the Censorship Act 1996;
 - (b) materials, compounds, preparations or articles which are used or intended to be used primarily in or in connection with any form of sexual behaviour or activity;

"rural pursuit" means any premises used for-

- (a) the rearing or agistment of animals;
- (b) the stabling, agistment or training of horses;
- (c) the growing of trees, plants, shrubs or flowers for replanting in domestic, commercial or industrial gardens; or
- (d) the sale of produce grown solely on the lot,

but does not include agriculture—extensive or agriculture—intensive;

"service station" means premises used for-

- (a) the retail sale of petroleum products, motor vehicle accessories and goods of an incidental/convenience retail nature; and
- (b) the carrying out of greasing, tyre repairs and minor mechanical repairs to motor vehicles,

but does not include premises used for a transport depot, panel beating, spray-painting, major repairs or wrecking;

- "shop" means premises used to sell goods by retail, hire goods, or provide services of a personal nature (including a hairdresser or beauty therapist) but does not include a showroom or fast food outlet;
- "shop (kiosk)" means the use of premises which is incidental to the predominant use and which complements that use for the purpose of the display and sale of souvenirs and/or refreshments to patrons of the predominant use.
- "showroom" means premises used to display, sell by wholesale or retail, or hire, automotive parts and accessories, camping equipment, electrical light fittings, equestrian supplies, floor coverings, furnishings, furniture, household appliances, party supplies, swimming pools or goods of a bulky nature;
- "single house" has the same meaning as in the Residential Design Codes;
- "storage" means premises used for the storage of goods, equipment, plant or materials;
- "tavern" means premises licensed as a tavern under the *Liquor Licensing Act 1988* and used to sell liquor for consumption on the premises;
- "telecommunications infrastructure" means land used to accommodate any part of the infrastructure of a telecommunications network and includes any line, equipment, apparatus, tower, antenna, tunnel, duct, hole, pit or other structure used, or for use in or in connection with, a telecommunications network;
- "trade display" means premises used for the display of trade goods and equipment for the purpose of advertisement;
- "transport depot" means premises used for the garaging of motor vehicles used or intended to be used for carrying goods or persons for hire or reward or for any consideration, or for the transfer of goods or persons from one such motor vehicle to another of such motor vehicle and includes maintenance, management and repair of the vehicles used, but not of other vehicles, and may include overnight accommodation on-site for the transport workers;
- "veterinary centre" means premises used to diagnose animal diseases or disorders, to surgically or medically treat animals, or for the prevention of animal diseases or disorders;
- "warehouse" means premises used to store or display goods and may include sale by wholesale;
- "winery" means premises used for the production of viticultural produce and may include sale of the produce.
- "workers' accommodation" means premises used for seasonal accommodation for on-site farm workers, seasonal agricultural workers, and the like.

$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Schedule 2} \\ \text{ADDITIONAL USES} \end{array}$

N	O.	DESCRIPTION OF LAND	ADDITIONAL USE	CONDITIONS

NO.	DESCRIPTION OF LAND	RESTRICTED USE	CONDITIONS

NO.	DESCRIPTION OF LAND	SPECIAL USE	CONDITIONS
1	Lot 141 Cnr of King, Edward and Mason Streets, Cranbrook	Caravan Park	Development standards are to be as determined by the local government.
2	Lots 138, 139 Edward, King, and Gardiner Streets, Cranbrook.	Transport Depot; Plant Nursery	 (1) Development standards are to be as determined by the local government. (2) When determining an application for planning approval for a plant nursery the local government is to provide for protection of the amenity of the surrounding area.
3	Portion Lot 75 Toovey and Herbert Streets, Frankland.	Transport Depot	Development standards are to be as determined by the local government.
4	Portion of Hay Location 2001, Frankland—Cranbrook Road, Frankland.	 (1) Strata Lots (i) Grouped dwelling subject to the prior approval of the local government. (ii) Home occupation subject to the prior approval of the local government. (iii) Rural use ancillary to the use of the strata lot for residential purposes but excluding the keeping of pigs or any commercial rural activity. (2) Common Property Plantation. 	 (1) Subdivision (i) Subdivision is to be by way of a strata plan of subdivision under the Strata Titles Act 1985 generally in accordance with the Strata Guide Plan but this is not to prevent variations to the Guide Plan where the local government considers such variation is appropriate. (ii) A strata lot is not to be transferred to the purchaser of such lot until the Strata Company has entered into a contract with the person or persons (to be approved by the local government) who will be responsible for the management of the plantation.

NO.	DESCRIPTION OF LAND	SPECIAL USE	CONDITIONS
			 (2) Development (i) A grouped dwelling is not to be constructed unless a minimum of 92 kilolitre water storage tank and an approved method of effluent disposal has been incorporated into the plans of the grouped dwelling and approved
			by the local government. (ii) Reference is to be made to Department of Agriculture Guidelines relating to water storage, tank size, and area of roof catchments.
			(iii) The local government is to require that a prospective purchaser of a strata lot is aware of the responsibility to install an individual supply of water and method of effluent disposal.
			(iv) A dwelling that has been previously constructed and occupied elsewhere is not to be placed on a strata lot and occupied as a dwelling following transportation as a whole or as parts of a dwelling.
			(v) A building comprising second hand or previously used material(s) is not to be constructed on a strata lot.
			(vi) Storage dams are not to be constructed on any strata lot.
			(vii) The private streets giving access to the proposed strata lots are to be constructed and maintained to the satisfaction of the local government.
			(viii) Where considered necessary by the local government the land the subject of the strata title subdivision is to be fenced from adjoining properties to the satisfaction of the local government.
			(3) Building Envelopes
			(i) A building envelope with an area not exceeding 20% of the area of the relevant strata lot is to be defined in a position to be agreed by the local government.
			(ii) A building is not to be constructed on a strata lot other than within the approved defined building envelope without the written approval of the local government.
			(iii) All building envelopes are to be set back a minimum of 20 metres from a strata lot boundary, and a minimum of 40 metres from the Frankland—Cranbrook Road.
			(4) Vegetation Protection and Enhancement
			(i) No trees or shrubs are to be felled or removed from a strata lot other than from within an approved building envelope

NO.	DESCRIPTION OF LAND	SPECIAL USE	CONDITIONS
			except where in the opinion of the local government—
			 such trees or shrubs are dead, diseased or dangerous;
			 removal is required for the establishment of a firebreak as required under any law, regulation, or local law;
			• removal is necessary for driveway or fence construction.
			(ii) In order to enhance the rural amenity of the land comprised in a strata lot which the local government considers is deficient in tree cover it may require as a condition of any planning approval the planting and maintenance of trees and/ or groups of trees of such species and in such position as may be specified by the local government.
			(iii) The areas of remnant vegetation shown on the Strata Guide Plan are to be retained.
			(iv) A 5 metre wide vegetated visual buffer strip along the Frankland - Cranbrook Road is to be provided to the satisfaction of the local government prior to the registration of a strata plan of subdivision. Vegetation within the buffer strip is to be maintained by the landowner(s) to the satisfaction of the local government.
			(5) Bush Fire Measures
			A Fire Management Plan is to be prepared in consultation with and to the satisfaction of the local government and the Bush Fires Service prior to the approval of the Strata Plan of Subdivision.

LAND USE AND/OR DEVELOPMENT EXEMPTED SIGN TYPE AND NUMBER (includes the change of posters or poster signs and applies to non-illuminated signs unless otherwise stated)		MAXIMUM AREA
Dwellings	One professional nameplate as appropriate.	$0.2m^{2}$
Home Business or Home Occupation	One advertisement describing the nature of the home business or home occupation.	0.2m ²
Places of Worship, Meeting Halls and Places of Public Assembly	One advertisement detailing the function and/or the activities of the institution concerned.	0.2m ²
Cinemas, Theatres and Drive-In Theatres	Two signs (illuminated or non-illuminated) detailing the entertainment being presented from time to time at the venue upon which the signs are displayed.	Each advertisement sign not to exceed 5m ²

LAND USE AND/OR DEVELOPMENT	EXEMPTED SIGN TYPE AND NUMBER (includes the change of posters or poster signs and applies to non-illuminated signs unless otherwise stated)	MAXIMUM AREA
Shops, Showrooms and other uses appropriate to a Shopping Area	All advertisements affixed to the building below the top of the awning or, in the absence of an awning, below a line measured at 5 metres from the ground floor level of the building subject to compliance with the requirements of the Signs Hoarding and Bill Posting Local Laws.	Not Applicable
Industrial and Warehouse Premises	A maximum of four advertisements applied to or affixed to the walls of the building but not including signs which project above the eaves or the ridge of the roof of the building, and excluding signs projecting from a building and excluding signs which are connected to a pole, wall, or other building.	Total area of such advertisements are not to exceed 15m2
	A maximum of two freestanding advertisement signs not exceeding 5 metres in height above ground level.	Maximum permissible total area is not to exceed 10m^2 and individual advertisement signs are not to exceed 6m^2 .
Showroom, racecourses, major racing tracks, sports stadia, major sporting grounds and complexes	All signs provided that, in each case, the advertisement is not visible from outside the complex or facility concerned either from other private land or from public places and streets.	Not Applicable
Public Places and Reserves	(a) Advertisement signs (illuminated and non-illuminated) relating to the functions of Government, a public authority or local government excluding those of a promotional nature constructed or exhibited by, or on behalf of any such body, and	Not Applicable
	(b) Advertisement signs (illuminated and non-illuminated) required for the management or control of traffic on any public road, car park, cycleway, railway or waterway where such advertisement has been constructed or exhibited by or at the direction of a Government department, public authority or the local government, and	Not Applicable
	(c) Advertisement signs (illuminated and non-illuminated) required to be exhibited by or pursuant to any statute or regulation or the like made pursuant to powers contained within a Statute provided that any such advertisement is constructed and/or exhibited strictly in accordance with the requirements specified therein.	Not Applicable
Railway Property and Reserves	Advertisement signs exhibited on such land provided that each such advertisement is directed only at persons at or upon railway station.	No sign is to exceed 2m² in area.
Advertisements within Buildings	All advertisements placed or displayed within buildings, which cannot ordinarily be seen by a person outside of those buildings.	Not Applicable
All classes of buildings other than single family dwellings	One advertisement sign containing the name, number and address of the building, the purpose for which the building is used or the name and address of the managing agent thereof.	0.2m²

TEMPORARY SIGNS	EXEMPTED SIGN TYPE AND NUMBER (All non-illuminated unless otherwise stated)	MAXIMUM AREA
Building Construction Sites (advertisement signs displayed only for the duration of the construction) as follows:		
(a) Dwellings	One advertisement per street frontage containing details of the project and the contractors undertaking the construction work.	2m²
(b) Multiple dwellings, shops, commercial and industrial properties	One sign as for (a) above.	$5\mathrm{m}^2$
(c) Large development or redevelopment projects involving shopping centres, office or other buildings exceeding three (3) storeys in height	One sign as for (a) above One additional sign showing the name of the project builder.	10m ² 5m ²
Sales of goods or livestock	One sign per lot displayed for a period not exceeding 3 months advertising the sale of goods or livestock upon any land or within any building upon which the sign is exhibited provided that the land is not normally used for that purpose	2m²
Property transactions Advertisement signs displayed for the duration of the period over which property transactions are offered and negotiated as follows: (a) Dwellings	One sign per street frontage for each property	
	relating to the Sale, leasing or impending auction of the property at or upon which the sign is or the signs are displayed.	exceed an area of 2m ²
(b) Multiple dwellings, shops, commercial and industrial properties	One sign as for (a) above.	Each sign is not to exceed an area of 5m ²
(c) Large properties comprised of shopping centres, buildings in excess of four (4) storeys and rural properties in excess of five (5) hectares.	One sign as for (a) above	Each sign is not to exceed an area of 10m^2
Display Homes Advertisement signs displayed for the period over which homes are on display for public inspection	(a) One sign for each dwelling on display.	$2m^2$
	(b) In addition to (a) above one sign for each group of dwellings displayed by a single project builder giving details of the project building company and details of the range of dwellings on display.	5m²

Schedule 6

FORM OF APPLICATION FOR PLANNING APPROVAL APPLICATION FOR PLANNING APPROVAL

	R DETAILS—	AITLICATION	OR I LANNING	JAI I KOVAL	
					Code
					ail
		, ,			
	nature of the land t that signature.	lowner(s) is require	ed on all applic	ations. This applice	ation will not proceed
	CANT DETAILS-				
					~ .
					Code
					ail
Bigilati			•••••	Date	
PROP	ERTY DETAILS-	-			
_				Folio	
_				Folio	
Neares	t Street Intersection	n		•••••	
Existin	g Building/Land Us	se			
Descrip	tion of proposed de	evelopment and/or	use		
	-	_			
		_			
			ICE USE ONL		
Accepta	ance Officer's Initia	ls	Date 1	Received	
Local g	overnment Referen	ce No			
			Schedule 7		
	ADDI'	TIONAL INFORM		DVERTISEMENT	Γ S
	ADD	ITIONAL INFORM	MATION FOR A	DVERTISEMENTS	3
(NOT	E: TO BE COMPLET	ED IN ADDITION T	O THE APPLICAT	TION FOR PLANNIN	G APPROVAL FORM)
1. Des	cription of property	y upon which adve	ertisement is to	be displayed include	ding full details of its
	posed position with				
	ails of Proposed Sig			1 (0	1: 11 . 1
	other)—				inding, wall mounted,
				-	
(d)	пеignt above grou		_		
(0)	Matariala ta ba				
(e)		eaated: Yes/No			moving, flashing,
	mumm	ateu. 1es/NO	alternating, d		or scintillating and

	·
3.	Period of time for which advertisement is required:
4.	Details of signs (if any) to be removed if this application is approved—
Not	e: This application should be supported by a photograph or photographs of the premises showing superimposed thereon the proposed position for the advertisement and those advertisements to be removed detailed in 4 above.
Sign (if d	nature of Advertiser(s)— lifferent from landowners)
Dat	e—
	Schedule 8
	NOTICE OF PUBLIC ADVERTISEMENT OF PLANNING PROPOSAL
	Town Planning Act 1928
	$Shire\ of\ Cranbrook$
	TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO. 4
	NOTICE OF PUBLIC ADVERTISEMENT OF PLANNING PROPOSAL
The	local government has received an application to use and/or develop land for the following purpose public comments are invited.
	Γ NOSTREET
	BURB
	DPOSAL
1110	JI ODALI
••••	
propof	ails of the proposal are available for inspection at the local government office. Comments on the posal may be submitted to the local government in writing on or before the
DA	ГЕ
	$Schedule\ 9$
	NOTICE OF DETERMINATION ON APPLICATION FOR PLANNING APPROVAL
	Town Planning Act 1928
	$Shire\ of\ Cranbrook$
	TOWN PLANNING SCHEME NO. 4
	NOTICE OF DETERMINATION ON APPLICATION FOR PLANNING APPROVAL
LO	CATION:
LOT	Γ:PLAN/DIAGRAM:
VOI	L: NO: FOLIO NO:
App	olication Date: Received on:
Des	cription of proposed development:
The	application for planning approval is—
	granted subject to the following conditions—
	refused for the following reason(s)—
COI	NDITIONS / REASONS FOR REFUSAL—

Note 1: If the development the subject of this approvement of 2 years, or such other period as specific determination, the approval will lapse and be of note.	ied in the approval after the date of the
Note 2: Where an approval has so lapsed, no deve further approval of the local government having firs	
Note 3: If an applicant is aggrieved by this determin V of the <i>Town Planning Act 1928</i> . An appeal mu government's determination.	
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER DATE	

Schedule 10 ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

SCHEME OR AMENDMENT NO.	GAZETTAL DATE	ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

Schedule 11 RURAL RESIDENTIAL ZONE

No.	PARTICULARS OF LAND	REQU	JIREMENTS
1.	Lots 1, 10, 20, 21, and 22, and Hay Location 2001, Frankland—Cranbrook Road; Lots 3, 11-14 Hay Location 1217, Frankland—Rocky Gully Road; Lots 15-18 Hay Location 1217, Ward Place; Lots 1, 24, and 25, Hay Location 98 Frankland—Cranbrook Road; Lot 28 Hay Location 98 Wingebellup Road; Lots 39-41 Booka Street; and Lots 42-44 Wingebellup Road, Frankland	ac ce: an	abdivision is to be generally in cordance with the Plan of Subdivision rtified by the Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Commission. The Creek Protection Area indicated on the Plan of Subdivision is to be fenced, revegetated, and maintained to the specification and satisfaction of the local government.
		(b)	With the exception of providing for access to property, no use or development is to be permitted within the Creek Protection Area.
		3 (a)	Materials, equipment or outbuildings that are visually unsightly or could detract from the amenity of the area are not permitted on a lot unless they are screened to the local government's satisfaction.
		(b)	Where the local government determines that a lot is not being maintained in a clean and tidy condition and that the lot has a detrimental effect on the amenity of the area, the local government may require the owner/occupier to carry out improvements to the local government's specification and satisfaction.

No.	PARTICULARS OF LAND	RF	EQUIREMENTS
		4	A dwelling is to be provided with a supply of potable water, either from a reticulated system, underground bore(s), or rainwater storage tank with a minimum capacity of 90 kilolitres and connected to a suitable rainfall catchment with a surface area of not less than 350 square metres. A dwelling is not to be considered fit for human habitation until a potable water supply has been installed and is operating. Any auxiliary holding tanks that may be required are not to exceed a capacity of 10 kilolitres. Water supply tanks are to be fitted with camlock fittings providing access to 25% of the tank capacity for bush fire fighting purposes.
		6	Livestock may be kept on a lot subject to all remnant vegetation being protected by suitable fencing to the satisfaction of the local government. The numbers of livestock on a lot are not to exceed standards of good animal husbandry to the satisfaction of the local government. A fence, other than a fence which may be required by the local government to be erected around a swimming pool, is to comprise non-electrified stock proof wire or ring-lock fencing to a minimum height of 1.2 metres above the natural surface of the land, with posts being split jarrah or treated pine or similar.
		7	A dam or artificial lake is not to be developed on a lot without the planning approval of the local government.
2.	Lot 159 Lunt Road; Lots 156-158 Archers Road; Lot 162 Lomas Street, Sub Lots 1 and 2 Harper Road, Sub Lots 3-6, and 39, 42, 43, and 46, and Lots 144-147 Trimmer Road, Lot 152 and Unallocated Crown Land Fenwick Street, Sub Lots 7-9, 17, 20, 21, and 24, Lots 148, 149, 163, Toovey Street, Sub Lots 10, 11, 15, 29, 30, and 35, Lots 150, 155, Warburton Street, Sub Lots 31 and 34 Climie Street; Sub Lots 26-28, 32, 33, 40, 41, 44, and 45 Albany Highway, Sub Lot 16 and 18 Brooking Street, Sub Lots 19 and 22 Parsons Road; Sub Lot 23, and Lot 8 Gillian Street, Lot 132 Pingellup Street, Lots 127 and 129 Herbert Street, Lots 120-123 Brewer Street, Lots 118, 119, 133, and 134 Gardiner Street, Lots 124-126, 128, 130, and 131 Ronaldshaw Road, Lots 111-117 Moore Street, Sub Lots 37 and 38 Sherwood Road, Lots 47 and 48 Glyde Road, Tenterden	2	The local government will not recommend to the Commission support for further subdivision, but this will not preclude the local government recommending to the Commission support for a rationalisation of lot boundaries provided no additional lots are created and the resultant lot sizes and shapes are to the satisfaction of the local government. (a) Materials, equipment or outbuildings that are visually unsightly or could detract from the amenity of the area are not permitted on a lot unless they are screened to the local government's satisfaction. (b) Where the local government determines that a lot is not being maintained in a clean and tidy condition and that the lot has a detrimental effect on the amenity of the area, the local government may require the owner/occupier to carry out improvements to the local government's specification and satisfaction. A dwelling is to be provided with a supply of potable water, either from a reticulated system, underground bore(s), or rainwater storage tank with a minimum capacity of 90 kilolitres and connected to a suitable rainfall catchment with a surface area of not less than 350 square metres. A dwelling is not to be considered fit for human habitation until a potable water supply has been installed and is operating. Any

No.	PARTICULARS OF LAND	REQUIREMENTS
		auxiliary holding tanks that may be required are not to exceed a capacity of 10 kilolitres. Water supply tanks are to be fitted with camlock fittings providing access to 25% of the tank capacity for bush fire fighting purposes. 4 Livestock may be kept on a lot subject to
		all remnant vegetation being protected by suitable fencing to the satisfaction of the local government. The numbers of livestock on a lot are not to exceed standards of good animal husbandry to the satisfaction of the local government.
		5 A fence, other than a fence which may be required by the local government to be erected around a swimming pool, is to comprise non-electrified stock proof wire or ring-lock fencing to a minimum height of 1.2 metres above the natural surface of the land, with posts being split jarrah or treated pine or similar.
3.	Lot 216 Frankland—Cranbrook Road, and Shamrock Road, Frankland	1 (a) Subdivision is to be generally in accordance with the Plan of Subdivision certified by the Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Commission.
		(b) The Plan of Subdivision is to be based on a Land Capability and Environmental Management assessment, and provide for—
		(i) the retention and protection of remnant vegetation;
		(ii) revegetation along watercourses and to link areas of remnant vegetation;
		(iii) setbacks from industrial lots to address buffer separation in accordance with Environmental Protection Authority guidelines through building envelopes and/or landscaped development exclusion areas.
		2 The local government will recommend to the Commission that a Condition of subdivision require revegetation in accordance with the Plan of Subdivision, and fencing of vegetation
		3 (a) Materials, equipment or outbuildings that are visually unsightly or could detract from the amenity of the area are not permitted on a lot unless they are screened to the local government's satisfaction.
		(b) Where the local government determines that a lot is not being maintained in a clean and tidy condition and that the lot has a detrimental effect on the amenity of the area, the local government is to require the owner/occupier to carry out improvements to the local government's specification and satisfaction.
		4 A dwelling is to be provided with a supply of potable water, either from a reticulated system, underground bore(s), or rainwater storage tank with a minimum capacity of 90 kilolitres and connected to a suitable rainfall catchment with a surface area of not less

No.	PARTICULARS OF LAND	RF	EQUIREMENTS
			than 350 square metres. A dwelling is not to be considered fit for human habitation until a potable water supply has been installed and is operating. Any auxiliary holding tanks that may be required are not to exceed a capacity of 10 kilolitres. Water supply tanks are to be fitted with camlock fittings providing access to 25% of the tank capacity for bush fire fighting purposes.
		5	Livestock may be kept on a lot subject to all remnant vegetation being protected by suitable fencing to the satisfaction of the local government. The numbers of livestock on a lot are not to exceed standards of good animal husbandry to the satisfaction of the local government.
		6	A dam or artificial lake is not to be developed on a lot without the planning approval of the local government.
4.	Lots 144-147 Rodgers Street, Lots 142 and 143 Gardiner Street, Lots 131, 136, and 137 Edward Street, Unallocated Crown Land, Climie Street, and Lots 132 and 133 Bridge Street, Cranbrook	2	The local government will not recommend to the Commission support for further subdivision, but this will not preclude the local government recommending to the Commission support for a rationalisation of lot boundaries provided no additional lots are created and the resultant lot sizes and shapes are to the satisfaction of the local government. (a) Materials, equipment or outbuildings that are visually unsightly or could detract from the amenity of the area are not permitted on a lot unless they are screened to the local government's satisfaction. (b) Where the local government determines that a lot is not being maintained in a clean and tidy condition and that the lot has a detrimental effect on the amenity of the area, the local government may require the owner/occupier to carry out improvements to the local government's specification and satisfaction. Livestock may be kept on a lot subject to
			all remnant vegetation being protected by suitable fencing to the satisfaction of the local government. The numbers of livestock on a lot are not to exceed standards of good animal husbandry to the satisfaction of the local government.

Schedule 12 RURAL SMALLHOLDING ZONE

No.	PARTICULARS OF LAND	REQUIREMENTS
1.	Plantagenet Locations 980 and 2771 Ronaldshaw Road, Salt River Road, and Townsend Road, Cranbrook.	1 (a) Subdivision is to be generally in accordance with the Plan of Subdivision certified by the Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Commission. (b) The Plan of Subdivision is to provide for— (i) the retention and protection of remnant vegetation; (iii) revegetation along watercourses and to link areas of remnant vegetation.

No.	PARTICULARS OF LAND	REG	QUIREMENTS
		2	The Creek Protection Area indicated on the Plan of Subdivision is to be fenced and revegetated to the specification and satisfaction of the local government.
		3	The first application for planning approval for a use or development on a lot is to nominate the position of a building envelope on the lot for approval by the local government. A building envelope is to have an area of not more than 2,000 square metres.
		4	A dwelling is to be provided with a supply of potable water, either from a reticulated system, underground bore(s), or rainwater storage tank with a minimum capacity of 90 kilolitres and connected to a suitable rainfall catchment with a surface area of not less than 350 square metres. A dwelling is not to be considered fit for human habitation until a potable water supply has been installed and is operating. Any auxiliary holding tanks that may be required are not to exceed a capacity of 10 kilolitres. Water supply tanks are to be fitted with camlock fittings providing access to 25% of the tank capacity for bush fire fighting purposes.
		5	Livestock may be kept on a lot subject to all remnant vegetation being protected by suitable fencing to the satisfaction of the local government. The numbers of livestock on a lot are not to exceed standards of good animal husbandry to the satisfaction of the local government.
		6	A fence, other than a fence which may be required by the local government to be erected around a swimming pool, is to comprise non-electrified stock proof wire or ring-lock fencing to a minimum height of 1.2 metres above the natural surface of the land, with posts being split jarrah or treated pine or similar.
		7	A dam or artificial lake is not to be developed on a lot without the planning approval of the local government.

ADOPTION

Adopted by Resolution of the local government of the Shire of Cranbrook at the meeting of the local government held on the 20th day of December 2001.

N. BURGES, President. G. STANLEY, Chief Executive Officer.

FINAL APPROVAL

Adopted by Resolution of the local government of the Shire of Cranbrook at the meeting of the local government held on the 18th day of February 2004 and pursuant to that Resolution the Seal of the Municipality was hereunto affixed in the presence of—

N. BURGES, President. G. STANLEY, Chief Executive Officer.

The Scheme Text is to be read in conjunction with the approved maps of the Scheme described in clause 1.4 of the Scheme and to which formal approval was given by the Minister for Planning on the date shown below.

RECOMMENDED/SUBMITTED FOR FINAL APPROVAL

P. WOODWARD,
Delegated under S 20 of the
Western Australian Planning Commission Act 1985

Date: 14th June 2004.

FINAL APPROVAL GRANTED

A. MacTIERNAN, Minister for Planning and Infrastructure.

Date: 16th June 2004.

TRANSPORT

TR401*

RAILWAYS (ACCESS) CODE 2000

NOTICE OF THE ECONOMIC REGULATION AUTHORITY'S DETERMINATION OF THE WEIGHTED AVERAGE COST OF CAPITAL FOR THE URBAN AND FREIGHT RAILWAY INFRASTRUCTURE AS AT 30 JUNE 2004

Clause 3(1), Schedule 4 of the *Railways (Access) Code 2000* requires the Economic Regulation Authority ("the Authority") to determine the Weighted Average Cost of Capital (WACC) for both the urban and freight railway infrastructure as at 30 June in each year.

The 2003-04 real pre-tax WACCs for the urban and freight railway infrastructure, of 5.8 percent and 6.9 percent respectively, were determined by the Regulator after a public review of the appropriate methodology to calculate the WACC.

For 2004-05, the Authority has applied the same assumptions and methodology used in the previous determination of the WACC. Since the 2003 review, input variables to the Capital Asset Pricing Model and WACC formulae that have changed are as follows—

Input variables	2003	2004
Risk free rate	4.80 percent	5.92 percent
Inflation rate	2.01 percent	2.61 percent

These changes have resulted in the increase in both WACC values. For the urban railway infrastructure, the real pre-tax WACC will be 6.4 percent. Likewise, for the freight railway infrastructure, the real pre-tax WACC will be 7.4 percent.

Determination

- 1. For the urban railway infrastructure WACC—6.4 percent real pre-tax;
- 2. For the freight railway infrastructure WACC—7.4 percent real pre-tax.

Dated 1 July 2004.

LYNDON ROWE, Chairman.

WATER

WA401*

WATER SERVICES LICENSING ACT 1995

NOTICE UNDER SECTION 24.

Revocation

Notice is given that, at the request of the Licensee, the following operating licence has been revoked.

Licensee: Shire of Williams

Classification: Operating Licence, Sewerage and Non-Potable Water Supply Services

Term of Licence: Up to and including 29 April 2021
Area Covered: Shire of Williams Operating Area

Plan No OWR-OA-042

Inspection of Licence: Economic Regulation Authority

Water Division 6th Floor

197 St George's Terrace

Perth WA 6000

LYNDON G. ROWE, Chairman.

WA402*

WATER SERVICES LICENSING ACT 1995

NOTICE UNDER SECTION 31 (5) AMENDMENT OF LICENCE.

Amendment of Licence

Notice is given that the following operating licence has been amended

Licensee: Water Corporation

Classification: Operating Licence, Water Supply, Sewerage, Irrigation and Drainage Services

Term of Licence:

Up to and including 28 June 2021

Amendment: The following amendments have been made-

- Amended Section 2 (Investigation, Conciliation and Arbitration) of Schedule 2 (Customer Complaints and Investigation, Conciliation and
- Amended Arrowsmith Potable Water Services Operating Area OWR-OA-101-1(E),3(C)
- Amended Condingup Potable Water Services Operating Area OWR-OA-057(E)
- Added Williams Sewerage Services Operating Area OWR-OA-042(C)

Inspection of Licence: Economic Regulation Authority

Water Division

6th Floor

197 St George's Terrace Perth WA 6000

LYNDON G. ROWE, Chairman.

PUBLIC NOTICES

ZZ401

DISPOSAL OF UNCOLLECTED GOODS

Will Mia Wood please pay storage fees and other incurred costs and remove her unlicensed vehicle from our property at 47 West Street, Carnarvon, 6701 within one month of this notice, otherwise the vehicle will be sold to cover (in part) costs accumulated.

Contact storage agents on (08) 9941 4171.

WESTERN AUSTRALIA

RETIREMENT VILLAGES ACT 1992

Price: \$18.50 counter sales Plus postage on 430 grams

RETIREMENT VILLAGES REGULATIONS 1992

*Price: \$5.15 counter sales Plus postage on 40 grams

* Prices subject to change on addition of amendments.

WESTERN AUSTRALIA

FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 1992

*Price: \$35.65 counter sales Plus postage on 1120 grams

* Prices subject to change on addition of amendments.

<u>SafetyLine</u>

Workplace Safety on the Internet

Information on solutions to work safety and health challenges has been delivered to your workplace.

Go to the World Wide Web on the
Internet on your computer and contact
http://www.safetyline.wa.gov.au

Help yourself to the information
WorkSafe Western Australia has put
there to help you.

For further information call (08) 9327 8777.

Go on-line to SafetyLine

PERTH OBSERVATORY



THE W.A. SPECIALISTS IN
ASTRONOMICAL
RESEARCH & EDUCATIONAL
ASTRONOMY

Public Tours (day and night)
Field Nights, Lectures
Astronomical Information

Astronomical Handbook
Sun rise & set; Moon rise & set
Legal advice
Chronometer calibration
Astronomical souvenirs

SERVING WESTERN AUSTRALIA SINCE 1896

WALNUT ROAD, BICKLEY 6076
TELEPHONE 9293 8255 FAX 9293 8138

ASTRONOMY IS LOOKING UP

CLAIMS FOR MISSING ISSUES

(SUBSCRIPTION ITEMS)

For a claim to be recognised as valid, written notification must be lodged at State Law Publisher, 10 William Street, Perth 6000 within 28 days of publication of the missing item.

Claims lodged after this date will attract payment in full.

STATE LAW PUBLISHER

SUBSCRIPTION CHARGES 2005

All subscriptions are for the period from 1 January to 31 December 2005. Subject to certain limitations, refunds may be allowed if a subscription is cancelled during the year. The prices quoted include GST where applicable and postage by surface mail unless stated otherwise.

GOVERNMENT GAZETTE

General Government Gazettes are published on Tuesday and Friday of each week, unless disrupted by public holidays or unforseen circumstances.

Special Government Gazettes are published periodically.

A11 O - - - 44 - -

All Gazettes	φ
Within WA	830.50
Interstate	848.10
Overseas (airmail)	1,158.00
Bound Volumes of full year	1 104 40

Gazettes on CD ROM from 1998

INDUSTRIAL GAZETTE

Industrial Gazette is published monthly.

Overseas (airmail) 548.00 Gazettes on CD ROM from 1998

HANSARD

Hansard is printed and distributed weekly during parliamentary sessions.

	\$
Within WA	788.70
Interstate	963.60
Overseas (airmail)	907.00

Bound Volumes of Hansard

Within WA 777.70 Interstate 789.80

Hansards on CD ROM from 1999

STATUTES

Bound Statutes

Bound volumes are posted during March of the following year.

	\$
Within WA	282.70
Interstate	313.50
Overseas	290.00
Half Calf Bound Statutes	775.50
Bound Volumes on CD ROM from 1998	
(per year)	281.60

Loose Statutes

Statutes are posted weekly as they become available.

	Ф
Within WA	302.50
Interstate	313.50
Overseas (airmail)	407.00

Sessional Bills

Bills are posted weekly as they become available.

	\$
Within WA	415.80
Interstate	435.60
Overseas (airmail)	590.00

Data on CD's is fully indexed and is searchable. Other CD ROM products with legislation or other statutory information can be packaged to individual requirements. (per year) 807.40 Prices are available on request.

